UC San Diego UC San Diego Electronic Theses and Dissertations

Title

Strategies for Reducing or Preventing Ototoxic Side Effects of Aminoglycoside Antibiotics in Live-stranded Odontocetes : : A Review

Permalink https://escholarship.org/uc/item/9721b8md

Author Boiskin, Romy Greer

Publication Date 2014

Peer reviewed|Thesis/dissertation

UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA, SAN DIEGO

Strategies for Reducing or Preventing Ototoxic Side Effects of Aminoglycoside Antibiotics in Live-stranded Odontocetes: A Review

A Thesis submitted in partial satisfaction of the requirements for the degree Master of Science

in

Biology

by

Romy Greer Boiskin

Committee in charge:

David S. Woodruff, Chair Lisa T. Ballance, Co-Chair Ann E. Bowles Carolyn M. Kurle Pamela K. Yochem

©

Romy Boiskin, 2014

All rights reserved.

The Thesis of Romy Boiskin is approved and it is acceptable in quality and form for publication on microfilm and electronically:

Co-Chair

Chair

University of California, San Diego

2014

DEDICATION

This thesis is dedicated to:

Juliette Nash, without whom I never would have began my internship in the lab;

Ann Bowles, without whom I would not have considered pursuing this degree;

and Sully the pilot whale, the inspiration for this project.

Signature Page	iii
Dedication	iv
Table of Contents	v
Acknowledgements	viii
Abstract of the Thesis	X
Section 1: Introduction	1
Section 2: Background on Aminoglycosides	4
2.0 Uses and Effectiveness	4
2.1 Pathophysiology	5
2.1a Bactericidal mechanism	5
2.1b Ototoxicity	5
2.1b - 1 Molecular pathology	6
2.1b - 2 Delayed onset of ototoxicity symptoms	6
2.1c Nephrotoxicity	7
2.2 Clinical Presentation of Nephrotoxicity and Ototoxicity and Their	
Relationships to Aminoglycoside Kinetics	8
2.3 Ototoxicity in a Clinical Setting	10
2.3a Hearing loss: time to clinical presentation and to hearing loss	
plateau	10
2.3a - 2 Time to hearing loss plateau	11
2.3b Ototoxicity prevalence and confounding factors	11
2.3b - 1 Differences in experimental methods: measurement and timing protocols	12
2.3b - 2 Variable risks between and within study populations:	
patient condition and prescribed treatment	14
2.3c Risk factors and some cetacean physiological analogs	
2.3c - 1 Poor health including inflammatory conditions other	10
than renal insufficiency	15
2.3c - 2 High area under the concentration-time curve (AUC):	10
patient exposure and dosage frequency	16
2.3c - 3 Duration and Dose	16
2.3c - 4 Consecutive AG treatments	17
2.3c - 5 Renal insufficiency	17
2.3c - 6 Reduced kidney function in older humans and	1/
bottlenose dolphins	17
2.3c - 7 Dehydration	18
2.5¢ - / Denyutation	10

TABLE OF CONTENTS

2.3c - 8 Diet	19
2.3c - 9 Circadian rhythm	
2.3c - 10 Type of AG used and its relative cochlear toxicity	
2.3c - 11 Co-administered drugs	
2.3c - 12 Noise exposure	
2.3c - 13 Genetics	
2.3c - 14 Fetal and neonatal age	
Section 2 supplementary notes	
200000 - 200FF	
Section 3: Odontocete Biology – Hearing, Stranding and Odontocete	
Aminoglycoside Metabolism	23
3.1 Importance of Hearing to Odontocetes	
3.2 Known or Suspected Causes of Hearing Impairment from	
Aminoglycosides in Odontocetes	27
3.3 Risk of Aminoglycoside-Induced Ototoxicity to Odontocetes	
3.3a Cetaceans may be more susceptible to ototoxicity due to	
reduced aminoglycoside clearance	29
3.3b Stranded animals more susceptible to ototoxicity and	
nephrotoxicity	32
3.3b - 1 Decreased ability to compensate for AG induced	
oxidative stress and other complications	32
3.3b - 2 Dehydration, malnutrition and heat stress: effects on	
kidney function	34
3.4 Reasons to Test the Hearing of Stranded Cetaceans	
3.4a Evaluation of hearing impairment as a factor contributing to	
stranding	36
3.4b Monitor hearing impairment during rehabilitation process	
3.4c Health assessment prior to return to sea	
3.4d Expand database of cetacean audiograms to understand species	
and population variability	37
3.4e Know more about behavior of odontocetes with hearing loss in a	a
rehabilitation setting	
Section 4: Strategies for Reducing or Preventing Ototoxicity	40
4.1 Strategies for reducing or preventing toxicity in other species	
4.1a Strategies that decrease AUC	
4.1a - 1 Extended Interval Aminoglycoside Dosing (EIAD)	
4.1a - 1.1 Kinetics	
4.1a - 1.2 Cytotoxicity	
4.1a - 1.3 Efficacy	
4.1a-2 Minimizing duration and total dose	
4.1a-3 Individualized Therapeutic Monitoring	
4.1b Maximizing kidney function	
4.1b-1 Hydration	

4.1b-2 Dosing during times of high glomerular filtration rate	48
4.1c Minimizing oxidative stress	49
4.1c-1 Dietary protein	49
4.1c-2 Concurrently administering additive therapies	49
4.1d Proactively testing hearing and ceasing treatment at first sign of	
ototoxicity	52
4.2 Solutions applied to cetaceans	53
4.3 Discussion and Recommendations	54
4.3a Which strategies have the most potential to be effective in	
improving stranded odontocete rehabilitation success rates?	55
4.3a-1 Conduct retrospective and observational-type case	
studies or publish existing data	56
4.3a-2 Administer hearing tests in a rehabilitation setting	57
4.3b Strategies involving clinical modifications	58
4.3b-1 Using AGs as empirical treatment then switching to less	
ototoxic drugs	58
4.3b-2 Utilizing EIAD and potentially extending the interval	
further	58
4.3b-3 Individualized therapeutic monitoring	58
4.3b-4 Dosing during the day and after a meal	
4.3b-5 Hydration therapy	
4.3b-6 Additive therapies	
4.4 How might these solutions be tested?	
Section 4 Supplementary Notes	
References	63
	00

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I'd like to acknowledge Juliette Nash, a fellow graduate student in the lab – I met her while working in a dive shop, and after learning about Ann Bowles' bioacoustics lab, I began in the lab as Juliette's intern's intern. I am so grateful to have had Juliette's guidance and friendship since that first encounter.

In 2010, as an intern in Dr. Bowles' lab, I was only meant to intern for one quarter of school credit, but enjoyed the experience so much I decided to stay for longer. Dr. Bowles' passion for research and education and her compassion as a mentor create a lab environment that is truly nurturing but that also teaches you to think for yourself and gain independence. Thank you Ann, I could not have asked for a more wonderful and insightful mentor.

Next, I would like to express my sincere gratitude to, Dr. Pam Yochem, the consulting veterinarian whose input played an integral part in this thesis. Her world-renowned expertise in marine mammal medicine was a rare and privileged addition to this process. Her mentorship, encouragement and support enabled me to successfully complete a thesis in animal health as preparation for a career in veterinary medicine. I'd like to acknowledge my distinguished UCSD committee members:

Dr. David Woodruff, my committee chair for his input and guidance that began my freshman year when he encouraged me to switch to the biology major at UCSD.

Dr. Lisa T. Ballance, my committee co-chair, as my professor, she gave me a strong foundation in marine mammal biology. From then on and throughout this project, her fieldwork and legislative work that contributes to ecosystem-based management continue to be an inspiration.

viii

Dr. Carolyn Kurle, for her guidance in this process, her input on the thesis and especially for the time she contributed to helping me prepare for the defense.

I could not have asked for a more inspirational, encouraging, and knowledgeable committee to guide me through the Master's process. Their diverse interests and expertise provided me the opportunity to develop my thesis with inputs from a number of disciplines.

My family, parents Mark and Nikki Boiskin, and brother, Zac have my deepest gratitude for their unconditional love and support in this endeavor. As my role models and my support network, my parents have taught me the value of pursuing dreams with passion and dedication. Additionally, mom as a speech pathologist and my dad as a nephrologist provided invaluable professional input.

I am grateful to them and to Eric Haffner for either volunteering or for allowing me to bully them into discussions, into being sounding boards, and editors for this thesis.

I'd like to thank Mara Endozo, Emily Partridge and Brenna Huntley for their wonderful friendship and edits.

ABSTRACT OF THE THESIS

Strategies for Reducing or Preventing Ototoxic Side Effects of Aminoglycoside Antibiotics in Live-stranded Odontocetes: A Review

by

Romy Greer Boiskin

Master of Science in Biology

University of California, San Diego, 2014

Professor David S. Woodruff, Chair Professor Lisa T. Ballance, Co-Chair

Aminoglycoside antibiotics (AGs) are used to treat infections in live-stranded odontocetes. Although AGs have high clinical efficacy, they can be ototoxic, especially to high frequency hearing. This hearing loss is often irreversible and warrants concern because it is likely to affect odontocete echolocation and communication. AGs have a low toxicity threshold and thus a narrow therapeutic window. Common terrestrial mammal dosing protocols could be inappropriate for odontocetes because they may have a reduced ability to clear AGs. Poor health, common in stranded odontocetes, compounds this problem. It may also compromise intrinsic mechanisms that maintain homeostasis and postpone cochlear hair cell death. These factors can further narrow the therapeutic window, causing otherwise safe drug levels to become toxic. There are several effective ways of attenuating AG ototoxicity such as minimizing the area under the concentration-time curve by extending dosage intervals. Therapeutic monitoring and additive therapies can additionally reduce ototoxicity. Until ototoxic risk and risk reduction strategies are explored in odontocetes, it is safest to test a stranded animal's hearing prior to its release. Hearing loss may only present weeks after treatment cessation due to AG cytotoxicity characteristics and compensatory mechanisms thereof. AGs have a protracted cochlear elimination half-life that may cause hearing loss to worsen for months after treatment. Developing strategies for reducing ototoxic risk, determining prevalence of ototoxicity in stranded animals, and documenting the functional effects of hearing loss would make it easier to estimate the odds of post-release survival in AG-treated odontocetes.

Section 1: Introduction

The first aminoglycoside (AG) antibiotic and its associated toxicities were discovered almost seven decades ago. Since then, no drug class has been discovered that is broadly as clinically applicable or outcompetes them in cost to efficacy ratio (Forge and Schacht 2000, Arya 2007). However, as indispensable as these antibiotics are clinically, they carry a relatively high risk of side effects. These include cochlear toxicity (hereafter ototoxicity), vestibulotoxicity, nephrotoxicity and neuromuscular blockade.

Reports since the discovery of AGs have shown that they are ototoxic to a variety of mammals and other animal types (Xie *et al.* 2011). It is possible that marine mammals are similarly susceptible to AG ototoxicity, but there is a paucity of data regarding effects of AGs on marine mammals including odontocetes. Although technological advances have made it easier to test odontocete hearing in recent years, there are still very few published AG ototoxicity studies (Finneran *et al.* 2005b, Montie *et al.* 2011, Schlundt *et al.* 2011). Recently, AG ototoxicity was strongly implicated as the cause of hearing loss in a beluga (*Delphinapterus leucas*) indicating that odontocetes are likely susceptible to AG ototoxicity as a possible cause of hearing loss in other odontocete species (Houser and Finneran 2006, Pacini *et al.* 2010, Greenhow *et al.* 2011, Schlundt *et al.* 2011).

AGs are commonly used in live-stranded odontocete cetacean (toothed whale, dolphin or porpoise) rehabilitation (Dierauf and Gulland 2001, Mann *et al.* 2010, Pacini *et al.* 2010, Greenhow *et al.* 2011, Montie *et al.* 2011, Schlundt *et al.* 2011). They are used to treat a variety of infection types, including antibiotic-resistant and virulent strains

1

of bacteria (Schacht 1993, Dierauf and Gulland 2001). AGs are key agents in a veterinarian's armamentarium to quickly and effectively treat life-threatening infections in these debilitated animals.

The most common side effects of AGs are nephrotoxicity and ototoxicity. AGs are metabolized almost exclusively by glomerular filtration and injure proximal renal tubules. Nephrotoxicity is reversible and risk can be greatly reduced by kidney function and therapeutic monitoring, as well as maintaining hydration and avoiding other potential nephrotoxins (Jacobson *et al.* 1995).

Ototoxicity is frequently permanent because AGs injure cochlear hair cells, which cannot regenerate. AG ototoxicity initially presents as high frequency hearing loss and affects lower frequencies as damage progresses (Karasawa and Steyger 2011). Prevalence of ototoxicity ranges widely in published studies; 2% to 67% due to the many variables that can affect reported clinical outcome (Feldman *et al.* 2007, Huth *et al.* 2011).

There is a pronounced need for proactive strategies to avoid hearing loss because once initial signs of ototoxicity present, there are limited treatment options available to reverse or prevent further damage. Hearing loss can present during treatment but more often only presents after treatment cessation – even up to several weeks afterwards. Hearing loss often continues to decline after initial presentation for an additional several weeks and sometimes months (Fausti *et al.* 1984, Feldman *et al.* 2007). Hearing loss from AGs and its unique clinical presentation timeline present a need for preventive measures during treatment to reduce ototoxic risk.

Odontocete hearing loss can impede their foraging, navigation (Au 2002, André *et al.* 2003) and communication abilities (Schlundt *et al.* 2011). Wright (2011) tested the

foraging abilities of a deaf Atlantic bottlenose dolphin (*Tursiops truncatus*) compared to two healthy individuals of the same species and found the success rates of the deaf odontocete were significantly lower (P < 0.0001).

AG ototoxicity tends to affect high frequency hearing most. This may render odontocetes more vulnerable because it is an important part of their hearing range. Strategies exist for reducing or preventing ototoxic side effects - some of these may be appropriate for cetaceans.

In this paper we explore AG pathophysiology and strategies for reducing AG ototoxicity. Section 2 discusses the AG cytotoxic mechanism and explores its clinical manifestations. It reviews available literature regarding risk factors that increase susceptibility to AG ototoxicity. Section 3 reviews the potential effects of AG-induced hearing loss and the importance of hearing to cetacean functionality. Section 3 then discusses some clinical factors involved regarding the health of live-stranded odontocetes and how they could affect their susceptibility to AG side effects. Section 4 explores solutions that have been tried in other species and cetaceans, and identifies which solutions have the most potential to attenuate AG ototoxicity in live-stranded cetaceans in rehabilitation.

Section 2: Background on Aminoglycosides

2.0 Uses and Effectiveness

Aminoglycosides (AGs) are broad-spectrum antibiotics used in human and veterinary medicine for treatment of Gram-negative and Gram-positive bacterial infections, especially those involving virulent and resistant strains. Not only are AGs useful in treatment of identified infections, they are also well-suited to be used in combination with other antibiotics as initial empirical therapy, before culture and sensitivity results are available (Pagkalis *et al.* 2011). They are bactericidal and therefore act both more quickly and effectively than bacteriostatic antibiotics (Matt *et al.* 2012). In fact, using bacteriostatic medications to treat certain Gram-negative infections can promote endotoxemia (Dierauf and Gulland 2001). Additionally, bacterial resistance to AGs is less common than to other drug classes in humans (Avent *et al.* 2011) and some marine mammal populations (Greig *et al.* 2007, Schaefer *et al.* 2009). Allergic-type reactions to AGs, also, are uncommon (Arya 2007).

AGs are used in cetacean medicine, especially in live-stranded cetacean rehabilitation as these animals are often in critical condition and require swift, effective and broad-spectrum treatment to save their lives. AGs are most commonly administered parenterally, which is of particular benefit in ill animals where gastrointestinal absorption may be quite variable. This method of delivery prevents drug levels from varying due to digestive upsets (i.e. regurgitation, vomiting, or diarrhea) (Dierauf and Gulland 2001).

2.1 Pathophysiology

Although AGs have high clinical efficacy, their therapeutic window is very narrow because they carry a high risk for toxicity. Sections 2.1 and 2.2 provide a brief overview of select AG cytotoxic mechanisms and AG kinetics mechanisms and then explore characteristics of AG pathology in the ear. Section 2.3 continues with a discussion of clinical manifestations, applications and risk factors.

2.1a Bactericidal mechanism

AGs kill bacteria quickly by binding to the 30S ribosomal RNA subunit in bacterial ribosomes, which halts functional protein production (Rizzi and Hirose 2007). Most eukaryotic cell types are immune to such toxicity, but a few are not, such as those in cochlear tissues and proximal renal tubules (Arya 2007).

2.1b Ototoxicity

All toxicities associated with AGs are reversible except those affecting the inner ear because hair cells cannot regenerate (Schacht 1993, Selimoglu 2007). Ototoxicity presents as sensorineural hearing loss. High frequency hearing is affected first and most commonly. Hair cell destruction begins at the basal end of the cochlea, which transduces high frequencies. As damage travels towards the apical end, lower frequency sound reception is also compromised (Fausti *et al.* 1984). Ototoxicity subsequently also spreads to adjacent and supporting structures including the stria vascularis, spiral ligament, afferent nerve fibers and the eighth cranial nerve (auditory nerve) (Ryback 1986).

2.1b - 1 Molecular pathology

Upon entry into cochlear hair cells, AGs initiate apoptotic and necrotic cascades. AGs are highly polar, cationic (Matz 1993) and therefore basic at physiological pHs (Kukanich *et al.* 2004). Due to these characteristics, AGs disturb redox balances of cells and enzymes and also antagonize key reagents. AGs cause plasma membrane, lysosomal, and mitochondrial dysfunction, alter cell homeostasis by interfering with calcium, magnesium and potassium ion gradients (Takada and Schacht 1982, Li and Steyger 2009, Karasawa and Steyger 2011, Leitner *et al.* 2011, Xie *et al.* 2011) and cause epigenetic changes within tissues (Chen *et al.* 2009). By-products of these reactions are reactive oxygen species (ROS), or free radicals, that over-oxidize proteins, lipids and nucleic acids (Arya 2007). Many of these effects can also occur when AGs interact with proximal renal tubules (Jacobson *et al.* 1995). Dozens of pathways have been identified that describe these and other cochlear specific mechanisms in detail (suppl. note - 1). The relevant mechanisms that help explain clinical effects of AG ototoxicity are discussed in the following section.

2.1b - 2 Delayed onset of ototoxicity symptoms

Hearing loss can present days to weeks after cessation of treatment and may continue to worsen for an extended period afterwards (Forge and Schacht 2000). Several explanations for this phenomenon have been proposed that occur within the hair cell. These include initial compensation for damage from free radical oxidation as well as lysosomal sequestration and accumulation of AGs. Clinical manifestations of these mechanisms are discussed in section 2.3 and other sections thereafter. Once AGs enter hair cells, they are sequestered by lysosomes within the cell. AGs accumulate, causing the size of the lysosome to increase substantially in size (Rizzi and Hirose 2007). Hashino *et al.* (2000) show that lysosomes can acquire extensive amounts of the drug, and likely for an extended period (suppl. note - 2) but eventually rupture. This triggers necrotic cascades and further increases the concentration of AGs in hair cell cytosol (Hashino *et al.* 2000).

Under normal physiological conditions, metabolic and enzymatic processes produce free radicals, or reactive oxygen species (ROS). Healthy animals have compensatory mechanisms that can combat damage from free radical oxidation whereby cell death from over-oxidation by ROS is mediated by cellular antioxidant systems. AGs interact with hair cell components to trigger additional and often excessive free radical formation. Cell homeostasis is initially maintained by up-regulation of antioxidant pathways but eventually the cell may be unable to compensate for the additional oxidative stress from AG exposure. Subsequently, cells initiate apoptotic and necrotic processes and pathways. Eventual inability to offset free radical oxidation from AGs could contribute to the delayed onset of AG-induced hearing loss (Xie *et al.* 2011).

The degree to which an animal can compensate for oxidative stress from AGs is reduced if the animal is in poor health and already under additional oxidative stress from other inflammatory conditions (Lautermann *et al.* 1995, Davies 2000). The implications of this in live-stranded cetacean rehabilitation are explored in later sections.

2.1c Nephrotoxicity

AG nephrotoxicity results in injury to proximal renal tubules and manifests as

non-oliguric acute renal failure. Elevated serum creatinine levels, decreases in renal blood flow and glomerular hydraulic conductivity and issues secondary to tubular injury such as hypokalemia and hypocalcemia are characteristic of AG nephrotoxicity. Elevated creatinine levels are also a known potential side effect of AGs in marine mammals (Dierauf and Gulland 2001). Proximal tubules can regenerate; therefore, depending on the extent of the damage, kidney function usually recovers (Jacobson *et al.* 1995) if medication is discontinued at first signs of impairment (Fausti *et al.* 1992). Normally, kidneys may take three to four weeks to recover their baseline function but kidneys with antecedent insufficiencies may take longer to recover, if at all (Jacobson *et al.* 1995).

2.2 Clinical Presentation of Nephrotoxicity and Ototoxicity and its

Relationships to Aminoglycoside Kinetics

The relationships among nephrotoxicity, ototoxicity, aminoglycoside (AG) serum levels and AG clearance are complex and still not completely understood. However, several trends have emerged that clarify AG pharmacokinetics and potentially corresponding toxicity risks. Excessive serum peaks and shallow troughs increase both ototoxic and nephrotoxic risk, but even maintaining serum levels within the recommended range does not preclude either type of toxicity (Jacobson *et al.* 1995). Delayed AG clearance from decreased kidney function, whether preexisting or (Jacobson *et al.* 1995) iatrogenic, causes shallow trough levels, which allow more time for AGs to enter cochlear lymphatic channels and potentially damage hearing. This increases overall AG accumulation and additionally increases ototoxic risk (Fisman and Kaye 2000, Rizzi and Hirose 2007). However, the absence of nephrotoxicity does not preclude the development of ototoxicity (Jacobson *et al.* 1995).

Monitoring AG serum levels to ensure that appropriate levels are maintained minimizes exposure of the kidneys to AGs and thus helps prevent nephrotoxicity (Mathews and Bailie 1987). Serum monitoring is less effective for the prevention of ototoxicity because AG serum levels are not good indicators that AGs have been cleared from inner ear tissues. AG uptake and clearance kinetics of AGs by kidneys compared to cochleae are mechanistically different. AGs have a protracted residence time in cochlear fluids (i.e. perilymph and endolymph). Cochlear kinetics have a distinct and possibly, a more convoluted relationship with serum levels compared to renal kinetics (Salt 2005, Arya 2007).

Blood serum half-lives of AGs in human patients with healthy kidneys range from 2 to 4 hours (Xie *et al.* 2011), however, AG half-life in cochlear lymph may exceed 30 days (Arya 2007). AG cochlear half-life has cumulative characteristics and increases with treatment duration, total dose (Huy *et al.* 1986) (suppl. note - 3) and other risk factors such as consecutive AG courses within a certain period (Mathews and Bailie 1987).

AG concentrations in cochlear fluids remain lower than blood serum levels throughout AG treatment (Arya 2007). However, although AGs are readily cleared from serum, AGs persist in these cochlear fluid compartments for extended periods. AGs enter hair cells from these fluid compartments (suppl. note - 4). Thus, AG concentration in hair cells continues to increase after cessation of treatment because AGs are able to enter hair cells long after treatment stops (Huy *et al.* 1986, Dulon *et al.* 1993, Salt 2005, Croes *et al.* 2012) showed that AG cochlear elimination half-life is biphasic, the first phase faster than the second. In guinea pigs treated with a non-ototoxic course of gentamicin, the shorter half-life was two days while the long half-life was 5 to 6 months. Traces of gentamicin were found in cochleae up to 11 months after cessation of treatment (Dulon *et al.* 1993). AGs enter hair cells from cochlear lymph long after treatment cessation because AGs are not cleared from that compartment for weeks or months. Thus, if ototoxicity does present, hearing is likely to continue worsening long after treatment ends.

2.3 Ototoxicity in a Clinical Setting

Section 2.1b discussed potential biochemical mechanisms for the delayed clinical presentation of hearing loss such as initial compensation for reactive oxygen species (ROS) and lysosomal sequestration of AGs. Section 2.2 showed that hearing loss often continues to decline after initial presentation because of the protracted exposure of cochlear hair cells to AGs. This next section, 2.3a, explores results of laboratory and clinical trials to clarify timing of these events. Section 2.3b discusses how often ototoxicity occurs and will explain possible reasons for the wide variation of these results including study methods and population variability. Section 2.3c identifies risk factors that can increase patient susceptibility to ototoxicity.

2.3a Hearing loss: time to clinical presentation and to hearing loss plateau

2.3a - 1 Time to clinical presentation

The first signs of hearing loss present days to weeks after the start of treatment; often only after treatment has finished. Time of initial hearing loss presentation in humans is observed to be as early as during treatment (6 - 14 days) and up to five weeks afterwards Hearing loss most commonly presents before the end of treatment with the presence of other ototoxicity risk factors and potentially in treatments lasting longer than ten days (Fausti *et al.* 1992, Raz *et al.* 1995, Black *et al.* 2004, Sha *et al.* 2006, Feldman *et al.* 2007, Tokgoz *et al.* 2011).

2.3a - 2 Time to hearing loss plateau

Once signs of hearing loss manifest, the degree of hearing loss may continue to worsen and only plateau weeks or months after treatment because the elimination halflife of AGs in cochlear fluids is both protracted and has cumulative characteristics (Li and Steyger 2009). Prolonged treatment leads to hearing loss in all patients (Xie *et al.* 2011). In humans, hearing has been seen to worsen several weeks after initial presentation (Feldman *et al.* 2007, Tokgoz *et al.* 2011) and up to four months in an extreme case (Duggal and Sarkar 2007). One of the few studies in rodents that continued to test hearing after treatment found hearing loss plateaued five weeks after treatment ceased (Pagkalis *et al.* 2011). Sha *et al.* (2006) and Chen *et al.* (2007) assessed hearing of patients that had been on AGs for no longer than seven days and saw that hearing did not worsen for longer than five weeks post treatment.

2.3b Ototoxicity prevalence and confounding factors

Results from human clinical trials show the prevalence of AG-induced ototoxicity is extremely variable. Studies report that 2% to 62% of patients experience ototoxicity. This is partly because ototoxicity manifests inconsistently between patients. However,

variability in reported prevalence can also be attributed to differences in experimental methods as well as study population. The previous two sections showed that the timing of hearing decline varies widely as well and most likely for the same reasons.

2.3b - 1 Differences in experimental methods: measurement and timing protocols

Hearing loss in patients can be underestimated for a variety of reasons including whether high frequency audiometry was utilized. Although hair cells that transduce higher frequencies are more vulnerable to ototoxicity, most studies only tested the lower half of the human hearing range (< 8000 Hz) (Schacht *et al.* 2012). If high frequency audiometry was not used, ototoxicity was often only detected once hearing loss extended below frequencies of normal speech (Rizzi and Hirose 2007). Studies that tested higher frequency hearing ranges (8000 Hz to 18000 Hz) in humans, found that ototoxicity was more prevalent (Fausti *et al.* 1993, Bailey *et al.* 1997, Feldman *et al.* 2007, Tokgoz *et al.* 2011, Harris *et al.* 2012). Studies that tested the entire human hearing range may represent more accurately AG ototoxicity prevalence in odontocetes, especially if cetaceans are as susceptible to ototoxicity as other mammals because research shows that the high frequency hearing range is vital to cetacean functioning (Finneran *et al.* 2005b).

Additionally, the testing method used can influence the sample population and create a sample bias. Various types of testing methods are used for testing hearing. Conventionally used, behavioral response hearing tests, require a patient to be alert and verbally or physically responsive to indicate they have heard the test sound. This generally excludes very ill patients from the testing population. Even if an ill patient feels well enough to undergo a hearing test, they often do not produce results that are reliable enough to use in the data set (Fausti *et al.* 1993, Feldman *et al.* 2007, Forge and Schacht 2012).

Furthermore, some authors postulate that commonly used puretone audiometry is not sensitive enough to reliably detect high frequency hearing loss (Guthrie *et al.* 2008). Electrophysiological testing methods that test auditory brainstem response (ABR) and auditory evoked potentials do not require a physical response. They measure the subject's neural activity in response to a sound stimulus (Fausti *et al.* 1984, Schlundt *et al.* 2011). Few human studies used these electrophysiological methods. Type of hearing test used influences sensitivity to hearing loss and population accessibility, which can skew reported experimental results

The length of time after treatment that patient hearing was monitored can also affect reported ototoxic prevalence. Hearing loss may only present several weeks after treatment cessation and may continue to decline after treatment cessation. Studies that report lower ototoxic prevalence and milder degrees of hearing loss often lack long term follow up of hearing tests (Tange *et al.* 1995, Schacht *et al.* 2012). Conducting tests until hearing is stable can produce a more full assessment of the overall extent of AG induced hearing loss from a specific treatment course. In humans this time period may be as long as weeks to months after treatment finishes.

Most studies report ototoxicity occurred in 2% to 25% of cases (Huth *et al.* 2012). However, other studies that both used high frequency audiometry and tested patient hearing four weeks or more after treatment found prevalence to be much higher: between 47% and 63% (Feldman *et al.* 2007, Tokgoz *et al.* 2011, Harris *et al.* 2012). It is not always possible for studies to use high frequency audiometry and to conduct long-term follow up. These tests can be cost-prohibitive and limited by patient cooperatively (Black *et al.* 2004, Harris *et al.* 2012).

Another confounding factor regarding ototoxicity reports is the definition of ototoxicity the researchers chose to use. Often the definition of ototoxicity was not consistent between studies (Schacht *et al.* 2012).

2.3b - 2 Variable risks between and within study populations: patient condition and prescribed treatment

Even if testing and reporting methods were identical between studies, a variety of clinical parameters can contribute to a patient's susceptibility to ototoxicity. Variables were not standardized across most studies, which could also account for the wide variation in reported ototoxicity prevalence. Often it is difficult to conduct studies that are standardized even if the study contains stringent exclusion parameters. This is because many variables such as individual patient health and prescribed treatment regimen are typically out of a researcher's control. Each case is unique regarding the patient's specific risk factors and the characteristics of the treatment that was prescribed (Fee 1980).

These clinical parameters include population health and treatment variability. Certain health conditions and ailments increase ototoxic risk in patients. Likewise, characteristics of the treatment a physician prescribes such as dose and duration can affect risk of ototoxicity (Avent *et al.* 2011, Schacht *et al.* 2012). The following section, section 2.3c goes into detail regarding these risk factors.

It is also important to note that reported values for ototoxic prevalence are likely conservative. Extremely sick and debilitated patients are at highest risk for ototoxicity, but are often the most difficult population on which to conduct hearing tests. Due to the urgency of their condition, it is difficult to obtain baseline hearing information before AG treatment begins (Whelton *et al.* 1985). Additionally, often very ill hospitalized patients are unable to respond reliably to conventional behavioral hearing tests. Some studies use ABR methods, which do not require the patient to physically respond, to obtain hearing information. However this type of hearing test is cost-prohibitive and less commonly used in humans (Fausti *et al.* 2003). Additionally, very ill patients sometimes pass away before the end of treatment or before follow up tests can be conducted (Feldman *et al.* 2007). Therefore, the population that is most susceptible to ototoxicity is often omitted from reports in scientific literature.

Regardless of the wide variability in AG ototoxicity prevalence, at AG ototoxicity occurs often enough to warrant concern and a search for solutions.

2.3c Risk factors and some cetacean physiological analogs

The severity of cochlear damage and whether it occurs depends on a multitude of variables specific to each case. Many factors increase the risk of oto- and nephrotoxicity:

2.3c - 1 Poor health including inflammatory conditions other than renal insufficiency

Researchers postulate that ototoxicity likely manifests sooner, more severely, and more commonly if the patient is not in optimal health (Lautermann *et al.* 1995, Schacht *et al.* 2012). If human or animal patients are debilitated or already under oxidative stress, then their ability to compensate for the additional oxidative stress from AGs is likely compromised (Davies 2000). Rodent studies are usually conducted on healthy subjects

(Lautermann *et al.* 1985). Many human subjects did not have health problems other than the primary infection.

2.3c - 2 High area under the concentration-time curve (AUC): patient exposure and dosage frequency

The area under the concentration-time curve (AUC) is an integral that reflects patient exposure to a drug. AUC is based directly on AG serum concentration and treatment length. Higher AUCs are associated with a higher incidence of toxicity. AUC is influenced by the patient's AG clearance rate and by the dosage frequency; doses that are too frequent do not allow the patient enough time to clear the drug to achieve acceptable trough levels which increases AUC and toxicity risk (Croes *et al.* 2012).

2.3c - 3 Duration and dose

In humans, toxicity risk tends to increases after five days of treatment (Whelton *et al.* 1985, Avent *et al.* 2011) and substantially increases in treatments lasting more than ten days (Black *et al.* 2004, Rizzi and Hirose 2007). Among human infants who were exposed to AGs in the fetal stage, those who acquired hearing deficits had significantly longer mean treatment durations (15 days vs. 8 days, P < 0.025) (Pettigrew *et al.* 1988).

A very high total treatment dose increases the risk much more than high individual doses (Steyger 2005, Scaglione and Paraboni 2008,). However, if the dosing is too frequent and a low trough is not achieved then AGs can start to accumulate such that a high individual dose amount becomes more of a risk (Croes *et al.* 2012).

2.3c - 4 Consecutive AG treatments

AGs have a long residence time in the cochlea. Patients prescribed a subsequent course of AG treatment who were treated previously with AGs are likely to have at least a small amount of the drug in their inner ear from prior exposure. Giving a patient an AG treatment too soon after they finish a previous round of treatment increases risk for ototoxicity (Mathews and Bailey 1987). Most AG studies exclude patients if they have received AGs before the study. The time restrictions for excluding a patient because of prior AG exposure vary (e.g. Whelton *et al.* 1985, six weeks ; Sha *et al.* 2006, one month; Feldman *et al.* 2007, three months).

2.3c - 5 Renal insufficiency

Renal insufficiency increases ototoxic (Rizzi and Hirose 2007) and nephrotoxic risk (Jacobson *et al.* 1995) because delayed clearance leads to shallow troughs (lowest concentration of the drug in the blood before next dose is administered) and to greater accumulation of AGs in cochlear hair cells and renal proximal tubules. Ototoxic prevalence in patients with kidney problems was between 60% and 70% (Mathews and Bailie 1987, Feldman *et al.* 2007, Tokgoz *et al.* 2011).

2.3c - 6 Reduced kidney function in older humans and bottlenose dolphins

In humans, nephrotoxicity risk is higher in the elderly because kidney function declines with age (Nicolau *et al.* 1995). Elderly people also have higher risk of ototoxicity that may be due to a combination of reduced kidney function (Rizzi and Hirose 2007) and their predisposition to age-related hearing loss, known as presbycusis

(Fausti et al. 1984).

Similarly, risk of AG ototoxicity could be higher in older odontocetes because bottlenose dolphins experience age-related declines in both kidney function (P < 0.0001) (Venn-Watson *et al.* 2008) and hearing (Brill *et al.* 2001, Houser and Finneran 2006).

Glomerular filtration rate (GFR) is one metric used to measure kidney function in humans and bottlenose dolphins. Male bottlenose dolphins have both a lower GFR on average compared to females (P < 0.0001) (Venn-Watson *et al.* 2008) and are more susceptible to presbycusis compared to females (P < 0.001) (Houser and Finneran 2006). Male and aging bottlenose dolphins could be more susceptible to the ototoxic effects of AGs.

2.3c - 7 Dehydration

Hydration state influences renal kinetics, which directly affect AG clearance rate and corresponding toxicity risk. Dehydration can increase toxicity risk because it decreases renal blood flow and, depending on the extent, can profoundly suppress overall renal function in humans and other mammals including cetaceans (Dierauf and Gulland 2001, Papich 2012). Lecompte *et al.* (1981) found that dehydration in rats caused increased gentamicin levels in plasma and tissues, which leads to AG toxicity. Whelton (1985) and Bockenhauer *et al.* (2009) confirm that dehydration increases AG toxicity risk in humans. Dierauf and Gulland (2001) similarly caution the dangers of dehydration during AG treatment in marine mammals. This is especially important to consider in stranded cetacean rehabilitation and is discussed in more detail in section four.

However, although hydrating a patient can lower these toxicity risks, over-

hydration can cause other changes in AG kinetics. Overhydration decreased clinical efficacy and increased nephrotoxicity in rats. Thus, closely monitoring a patient is the safest way to ensure optimal hydration levels (Obatomi and Plummer 1993).

2.3c - 8 Diet

Fasting humans and rodents have a lower GFR. When fasting humans and rodents received AGs, they had a higher AUC and therefore likely a higher toxicity risk (Beauchamp and Labreque 2007, Pagkalis *et al.* 2012). Bottlenose dolphins have a lower GFR after fasting (P < 0.0001) (Venn-Watson *et al.* 2008) and as such, stranded and starving cetaceans could be more vulnerable to AG toxicity.

2.3c - 9 Circadian rhythm

GFR is regulated by circadian rhythm and is slower during the rest period. Slower clearance rates and larger AUCs have been seen in rodents and humans when dosed during their rest periods compared to their active periods. Dosing patients during their rest period can increase toxicity risk. Medicating subjects during their rest periods, showed significantly higher prevalence of nephrotoxicity in humans (P < 0.004) and in rats (Prins 1997).

In rats, administering medication during their rest period compared to during their active period increased ototoxicity prevalence (Soulban *et al.* 1990, Yonovitz and Fisch 1991 (P < 0.05)). Nephrotoxicity and high AUC decrease endo- and perilymph clearance overall (Croes *et al.* 2012) therefore dosing during the rest period could also increase ototoxic risk in humans and other mammals such as cetaceans.

2.3c - 10 Type of AG used and its relative cochlear toxicity

Each type of AG has a unique structural configuration. Presence and severity of side effects vary among different AG types. Reports vary, but Talaska and Schacht (as reported by Arya 2007) describe the order of roughly decreasing ototoxicity: neomycin, amikacin, gentamicin, tobramycin, netilmicin. Additionally, gentamicin has been described as more vestibulotoxic but less cochleotoxic than amikacin, neomycin and kanamycin (Rizzi and Hirose 2007). Herein we discuss AGs as a class and recognizes that the treating veterinarian or physician will be aware that the clinical outcome may be influenced by the type of AG used and will decide which is most suitable in each case.

2.3c - 11 Co-administered drugs

Certain drugs increase the risk of AG-induced oto- and nephrotoxicity. Nephrotoxic effects from AGs and cephalosporins are additive (Dierauf and Gulland 2001). Both the nephro- and ototoxic effects of vancomycin often act synergistically with AG toxicity (Tokgoz *et al.* 2011). AGs and the non-steroidal anti inflammatory, flunixin meglumide are also contraindicated in cetaceans due to increased nephrotoxic risk (Dierauf and Gulland 2001).

Administering loop diuretics such as furosemide concurrently with AGs increases risk of ototoxicity (Salt 2005) and nephrotoxicity (Dierauf and Gulland 2001). Loop diuretics likely increase the vascular permeability of the stria vascularis in the cochlea. The increased permeability allows AGs to move more quickly from the serum into the endolymph, which leads to earlier exposure of hair cells to AGs (refer to suppl. notes 4 for more on AG entry into the hair cell). Hearing loss can present after a few days in patients receiving both drugs, whereas a patient in a similar condition who only received AGs would experience hearing loss after 10 to 14 days (Salt 2005).

2.3c - 12 Noise exposure

Noise exposure and AGs synergistically damage hearing loss if the patient is exposed to noise before, during or after treatment. This synergistic effect can be seen in patients exposed to intense noise 30 days both before and after treatment. One of the mechanisms proposed for this effect is very similar to that of loop diuretics: increased vascular permeability between perilymph and endolymph compartments. Noise could also lead to faster uptake of AGs because it is likely to facilitate endocytotic uptake of AGs by outer hair cells and also enhances transduction through mechanoelectric transduction channels in inner hair cells (refer to suppl. notes 4 for more on AG entry into the hair cell) (Li and Steyger 2009).

2.3c - 13 Genetics

Some genetic mutations make certain individuals and populations more susceptible to AG ototoxicity, sometimes experiencing hearing loss after a single dose (Xie *et al.* 2011).

2.3c - 14 Fetal and neonatal age

AGs can cross the placental barrier and damage fetal hearing as well. Degree of sensitivity to AG ototoxicity may be affected by the age of the fetus because sensitivity

tends to be greater while hearing is in the critical phase of development (Xie et al. 2011).

If doses are too frequent, risk for nephrotoxicity and therefore presumably

ototoxicity can be higher in neonates because their kidneys are less developed (Pacifini

2009).

Section 2 supplementary notes:

- 1. Additional cytotoxic mechanisms can be found in reviews by Karasawa and Steyger (2011) and Xie *et al.* (2011).
- 2. The lysosomes in the experiment ruptured after a few days, but Hashino *et al.* (2000) used a dose hundreds of times greater than that determined to be therapeutic. Hashino *et al.* postulate that lysosomes can go much longer before rupturing, possibly weeks or months.
- 3. Huy et al. (1986) found the shorter cochlear half-life was 13 hours (serum half-life 39 minutes) and the longer half life was 0.25 to 7.3 days for a single infusion of 5.4 mg. When the dose and duration increased, so did the half-lives, and after 30 days of treatment the AG cochlear half-life increased to 34.6 days.
- 4. AGs enter the inner ear through the bloodstream, although how they cross the blood-labyrinth barrier into perilymphatic scalae is uncertain. The fluid that resides in the perilymphatic scalae in the inner ear is called perilymph. It is postulated that AGs enter the cochlear duct either via ionic exchange pathways between the perilymphatic ducts or by diffusing through the stria vascularis (Salt 2005). The fluid in the cochlear duct is called endolymph. Two theories explain how AGs enter hair cells from endolymph: AGs enter hair cells through the stereocilia potentially by myosin mediated apical endocytosis or that AGs are driven from endolymph through stereocilial mechanoelectric transduction (MET) channels (Hashino 2000). For additional theories and uptake mechanisms see Salt 2005, Waguespack and Ricci 2005 as well as Xie *et al.* 2011.

Section 3: Odontocete Biology - Hearing, Stranding and Aminoglycoside Metabolism

<u>3.1 Importance of Hearing to Cetaceans</u>

Aminoglycosides (AGs) can cause permanent threshold shifts across all frequencies but primarily damage hair cells that transduce high frequencies. The evidence available suggests that odontocetes released with any type of hearing deficit have low survival rates (Wells *et al.* 2012), but it is extremely limited. High frequency hearing is important to odontocete survival on theoretical grounds because they rely on high frequency signals to echolocate (Au 2002) and potentially to communicate (Southall *et al.* 2008). However, it is not known how well they can adapt to high frequency hearing loss or which ecological functions could be lost in the event that an animal becomes impaired. Finneran *et al.* (2007) postulated that high frequency hearing loss can result in "concomitant reductions in temporal and spatial processing," which has significant potential to interfere with a wide range of odontocete survival functions to some degree.

Odontocetes produce high frequency sounds while foraging (Au *et al.* 2004), navigating, and communicating with conspecifics (Roch *et al.* 2007). Several species use high frequency sound (> 10 kHz) for communication. Dolphins regularly use broadband burst-pulsed calls ranging up to 150 kHz while communicating (Roch *et al.* 2007). The frequency of a beluga's whistles, significantly increased with depth (P < 0.001) (Ridgway *et al.* 2001). A high frequency hearing loss could interfere with an odontocete's ability to communicate with conspecifics. Schlundt *et al.* (2011) postulate that a hearing impaired odontocete could be socially outcast.

Au *et al.* (1985) showed that a beluga changed its echolocation signals to adapt to ambient noise levels. In a noisier environment, the whale used higher frequency clicks for the same target detection task (P = 0.01). To compensate for a noise increase of about 15 dB, the beluga increased its click frequency by 60 kHz, producing clicks up to 100 to 120 kHz. High frequency hearing loss may impede odontocete capacity to adapt to high ambient noise levels (Ridgway and Carder 1997), an increasingly common problem caused by anthropogenic activities (Southall *et al.* 2008).

Research on captive odontocetes has shown some of the potential functional losses in animals with impaired high frequency hearing and suggested compensatory abilities. However, foraging success and other survival tasks have not been tested under free ranging conditions with animals that have known impairments, so potential survival adaptations and abilities of a wild odontocete with high frequency hearing loss are largely unknown.

Spectral properties of echolocation clicks and performance data from stationary target discrimination tasks are available from a captive false killer whale (*Pseudorca crassidens*) (Kloepper *et al.* 2010a, Kloepper *et al.* 2010b) and a bottlenose dolphin (Ibsen *et al.* 2007). These data were collected before and after the subjects experienced presbycusis, high frequency hearing loss caused by aging. The approximate peak hearing threshold of the false killer whale declined from approximately 100 kHz to 34 kHz and that of the bottlenose dolphin from 138 kHz to 40 kHz. Both the false killer whale and the bottlenose dolphin decreased the frequency and increased the intensity of their

echolocation signals to compensate for their losses.

Stationary target discrimination abilities of both animals were tested in some form before and after they experienced the hearing loss. Although test types and experimental methods were not identical, each study was consistent in its methods between baseline tests and those conducted after hearing loss. Kloepper *et al.* (2010b) saw a significant decrease in the false killer whale's task performance (36% reduction, P < 0.001) while Ibsen *et al.* (2007) found no significant reduction in function after acquiring a hearing deficit.

The results, that one animal displayed a functional loss while the other did not, are not inconsistent with theories about the adaptability of odontocetes. Presumably, compensatory ability and functional loss from a given degree of high frequency hearing loss is likely to vary among individuals and species. Turl *et al.* (1988) suggested that this variation could depend on behavioral adaptations and various types of processing abilities.

Differences between results may also be explained by differences in the targets used (Ibsen *et al.* 2007, Kloepper *et al.* 2010b). Task difficulty level, similarly, may not have been the same. The bottlenose dolphin discriminated between aluminum and brass targets. The false killer was asked to discriminate targets not based on the composition, but instead on the relative thickness of the target. It is possible that these two tasks require different types and levels of functioning. There are other potential differences between the studies that may further explain different results including degree of hearing loss, signal bandwidth, spectral shapes of clicks, and variation in auditory anatomy or physiology between the two species. Odontocetes change echolocation click time and frequency parameters frequencies continuously to adjust to changing background noise or to acoustic characteristics of a target (Au 1993). High frequency hearing is needed for fine-focus spatial processing which may be helpful when pursuing small moving prey items (Roch *et al.* 2007, Au *et al.* 2009). The above studies tested captive animals with stationary targets. Whether the same degree of adaptability would be found in an odontocete pursuing a moving targets in the wild is unknown, however, Kloepper *et al.* (2010b) postulate from their study results that high frequency hearing likely helps with discrimination and range resolution of prey.

Elderly dolphins living with presbycusis in the wild have been found (Ridgway and Carder 1997, Li *et al.* 2013). Ridgway and Carder (1997) suggest that dolphins with high frequency hearing loss are able to compensate by following behavioral cues from other dolphins in their pod and by using their sight.

High-frequency cetaceans (Southall *et al.* 2008) may be particularly susceptible to effects of high-frequency impairment. Harbor porpoises use narrow-band high frequency clicks while echolocating, a behavior that might have evolved for hunting small prey close to the bottom, a highly-cluttered environment, and to prevent detection and predation by predatory odontocetes, such as killer whales. The upper limit of the hearing range in killer whales is not as high as harbor porpoises' (Szymanski et al. 1999, Morisaka and Connor 2007). In addition, harbor porpoises are vulnerable to aggression by other mid-frequency odontocetes (Pynn 2009). The ecologically significant role of high frequency hearing in wild harbor porpoises might result in lower chances of survival if released with high frequency hearing loss. If harbor porpoises were capable of lowering their click frequencies to match an impaired hearing range as other species of cetacean study subjects were (i.e. Ibsen *et al.* 2007, Kloepper *et al.* 2010b), such an adjustment could increase their risk of predation.

Although specific information on the severity and type of functional losses that result from hearing impairment in odontocetes, have yet to be established, the available information suggests that the survival of rehabilitated odontocetes could be impeded if they were released with hearing deficits, including those in the high frequency range.

3.2 Known or Suspected Causes of Hearing Impairment from AGs in Odontocetes

There are many possible causes of hearing loss in odontocetes including AGs. Intense noise caused by anthropogenic activity can produce permanent and temporary threshold shifts (Finneran *et al.* 2005a). Presbycusis affects odontocetes as well; the prevalence may be linked to genetic vulnerabilities (Houser and Finneran 2006). Diseases (Szymanski *et al.* 1999) and parasites (Montie *et al.* 2011) can also cause hearing loss in odontocetes.

Although the available literature supports that AGs can cause ototoxicity in odontocetes, the potential prevalence and intensity of these effects have not been extensively explored. Finneran *et al.* (2005b) strongly implicated AG ototoxicity as the cause of hearing loss in a beluga. Several more recent case studies have suggested AG ototoxicity as a possible cause of hearing loss in other odontocete species (Houser and Finneran 2006, Pacini *et al.* 2010, Greenhow *et al.* 2011, Schlundt *et al.* 2011). Hearing tests are not commonly conducted on odontocetes. When hearing tests are conducted and a hearing loss is identified, few studies can isolate AGs as the probable cause. Generally AGs cannot be excluded it as possible cause either (Ridgway and Carder 1997, Houser and Finneran 2006, Pacini *et al.* 2010, Greenhow *et al.* 2011, Schlundt *et al.* 2011). Reports by Finneran *et al.* (2005b) and Montie *et al.* 2011 are the only published studies to date containing baseline data. Finneran *et al.* isolated AG ototoxicity as a likely cause of hearing loss using the half-brother of the AG-treated whale as a baseline. Montie *et al.* (2011) ruled out hearing loss from one 9-day course of AGs by collecting audiograms before and after treatment. These results are discussed below.

Through 2013, the only published study that provides clear evidence for AG ototoxicity as a cause of hearing loss is Finneran *et al.* (2005b). They tested the hearing of two male half-sibling belugas. One had received amikacin to treat a virulent microbial infection. The two subjects had otherwise similar medical and life histories and were of similar age. The whale who did not receive AGs had normal hearing relative to the few samples of published beluga audiograms, with best sensitivity from 50 to 80 kHz, and functional hearing (thresholds < 120 dB *re* 1 μ Pa) to well over 100 kHz. The other beluga had high frequency hearing loss. His best sensitivity was from 30 to 35 kHz and he did not have functional hearing above 50 kHz (Finneran *et al.* 2005b).

The severity and persistence of the beluga's infection in the Finneran *et al.* study warranted a protracted treatment period. Although the course duration was longer than most live-stranded odontocetes in rehabilitation have received, the beluga in this study did not have additional health issues, which is not the case for stranded animals in rehabilitation. A stranded odontocete in poor health brings more clinical variables to the table that may increase their susceptibility to ototoxicity. Thus, there is a need for more clinical evidence to evaluate the frequency and severity of AG-induced ototoxicity in stranded odontocetes.

<u>3.3 Risk of AG Ototoxicity to Odontocetes</u>

A review of the literature suggests, there are not enough published data to determine how sensitive stranded odontocetes are to ototoxic side effects of AGs. There are ototoxicity data from terrestrial mammals, however, that are sufficient to provide a baseline from which to investigate ototoxicity in odontocetes.

In terrestrial mammals, the outcomes of studies examining ototoxicity prevalence vary with experimental protocols and within and between species. Many case studies have speculatively attributed AGs as the cause of hearing loss in odontocetes (Houser and Finneran 2006, Pacini *et al.* 2010, Greenhow *et al.* 2011, Schlundt *et al.* 2011) and one reported five Risso's dolphins (*Grampus griseus*) that did not experience ototoxicity after being treated with AGs (Mann *et al.* 2010).

In humans and rodents, it can take weeks or months after treatment for hearing loss to present. The case could be the same for odontocetes. Thus, the report on Risso's dolphins (Mann *et al.* 2010) is not necessarily conclusive because the lag between treatment cessation and the hearing test may not have been sufficiently long enough to detect hearing loss.

The following sections discuss reasons why cetaceans may be at higher risk for ototoxicity and why this especially applies to those that have recently stranded.

3.3a Cetaceans may be more susceptible to ototoxicity due to reduced AG clearance

The renal system filters the blood and balances electrolytes and fluid volume. Ionic and water exchanges occur in the nephron before the filtrate is excreted (Jacobson *et al.* 1995). Marine mammals have hyper-functioning kidneys to adapt to a hypertonic environment. They can excrete very concentrated urine, allowing them to retain water and stay adequately hydrated. Their kidneys are reniculate (multi-lobulated). In odontocetes, each of these 300 to 1000 reniculi behaves like a functional kidney (Berta *et al.* 2005).

In the nephron, the glomerulus initially filters the blood before it reaches the tubules, which exchange ions and water to maintain homeostasis. The glomerular filtration rate (GFR) is a key indicator of kidney function. Clearance of creatinine, a waste product of muscle metabolism clearance, correlates closely with GFR. A decrease in GFR and elevation of creatinine serum levels are indicative of renal insufficiency (Jacobson *et al.* 1995).

The average human GFR (scaled to body surface area for a 70 kg human) generally falls between 89 and 122 ml/min/1.73m² (Jacobson *et al.* 1995). There are some data on GFR in small to mid-sized odontocetes. The mean GFR for bottlenose dolphins, normalized for surface area, is 188 ml/min/2.78m². The range is 95 (32-year-old male dolphin in renal failure) to 395 ml/min/2.78m² (Venn-Watson *et al.* 2008). As of 2013, GFRs of larger odontocetes are not published. Bottlenose dolphins are the only species of cetacean for which GFR information is available (Ridgway 1972, Venn-Watson *et al.* 2008). In terrestrial mammals, AGs are cleared almost exclusively through glomerular filtration. GFR values are therefore very closely related to AG clearance (Jacobson *et al.* 1995). Consistent with this explanation, AG half-life linearly decreases as GFR increases in terrestrial mammals (Kukanich et al. 2004).

Compared to the terrestrial mammal relationship between GFR and AG half-life, Kukanich *et al.* (2004) found lower amikacin clearance rates and longer clearance times in a killer whale (*Orcinus orca*) and a beluga. Humans with a GFR of 96 ml/min/1.73m² clear amikacin at a rate of 1.3 ml/min/kg with a half-life of 2.3 hours. The beluga and killer whale clearance rates were much slower: 0.53 and 0.61 ml/min/kg respectively. The half-lives were 5.03 and 5.99 hours respectively. Assuming that the GFRs of the two large odontocetes in the study are similar enough to those reported for bottlenose dolphins to be comparable, the study subjects' amikacin clearance rates do not show the same relationship with GFR seen for terrestrial mammals.

Daily dosing, the interval used in this study, is the most popular interval for the loading dose period in terrestrial mammals. Intervals are extended if drug serum levels are too high after the loading dose period or if serum creatinine is elevated. Kukanich *et al.* (2004) recommended a dosing interval longer than 24 hours to allow time for the drug to be cleared and for appropriate serum trough levels to be reached.

The discrepancy between slow amikacin clearance in the Kukanich *et al.* study and high odontocete GFR values measured in others, suggests further limiting factors on odontocete AG metabolism. If bottlenose dolphin GFR values are similar to those of large odontocetes, then clearance rates were slower than expected. Kukanich *et al.* (2004) show that AG half-life increases with mass (r = 0.97) in terrestrial mammals, so GFR values for the beluga and killer whale subjects could have been lower than those of bottlenose dolphins. However, even if large odontocete GFRs are lower those of bottlenose dolphins due to differences in mass, it is unlikely that the difference in mass fully accounts for such a protracted clearance time. Study subjects' creatinine levels remained within normal limits throughout the study (Kukanich *et al.* 2004). Therefore it is unlikely that GFR was below normal for the beluga and killer whale subjects. Until further study is conducted on AG clearance in odontocetes, intervals should be calculated to be conservative (long) for the initial loading dose period, in live-stranded odontocetes. Conservatism regarding the interval calculation would be especially beneficial as livestranded odontocetes may have other health issues limiting AG clearance.

3.3b Stranded animals more susceptible to ototoxicity and nephrotoxicity

Stranding can be a behavioral adaptation to protect cetaceans from drowning in the event of severe illness, injury, or debilitating starvation (Rake 2010). Stranding itself is also highly stressful. Therefore, stranded marine mammals often enter treatment debilitated, malnourished and dehydrated and these conditions could make them more vulnerable to AG ototoxicity. Debilitated animals are likely to have a decreased capacity to compensate for oxidative stress from AGs. Furthermore dehydration and reduced kidney function may lead to decreased AG elimination, also increasing the risk of AG toxicity. These and other secondary issues can make the health of a stranded marine mammal far worse than that of a lab animal or a human at the start of treatment as follows:

3.3b - 1 Decreased ability to compensate for AG-induced oxidative stress and other complications

Free radicals are by-products of normal physiological processes (Xie et al. 2011).

The immune system's inflammatory response uses oxidative processes to protect the body from foreign pathogens and heal damaged tissues (Dierauf and Gulland 2001). To prevent the inflammatory process from damaging the body, antioxidant systems increase production of free-radical scavengers. However, an overproduction of reactive oxygen species (ROS) can overwhelm this system (Xie *et al.* 2011).

The endogenous inflammatory response involves lysosomal activity and produces ROS and nitrogen free-radical intermediates (Dierauf and Gulland 2001). In addition to endogenous inflammatory mechanisms, AGs induce their own inflammatory response involving similar processes and producing more free radical intermediates. Furthermore, AG cytotoxicity mechanisms repress endogenous cell-rescue pathways (Xie *et al.* 2011). If a human patient has pre-existing inflammatory conditions, endogenous antioxidant systems often have little reserve left to adequately mediate additional ROS damage from AGs, which means that a patient's ability to combat additional oxidative stress from AGs is lower than normal. A patient already experiencing conditions that cause oxidative stress is more susceptible to AG ototoxicity (Feldman *et al.* 2007). Similar mechanisms can be expected in stranded marine mammals.

Trauma, heat stress (Chang *et al.* 2007, Leon 2007) and psychological stress (Dierauf and Gulland 2001, Fowler 2009), infection (Forge and Schacht 2000), and malnutrition (Leon 2007), all cause oxidative stress and are common conditions in live-stranded cetaceans. Trauma can be present as either a cause of stranding or a result of being beached (i.e. sunburn and windburn) (Fowler 2009).

Psychological stress and heat stress elicit immune system inflammatory responses (Leon 2007). Dierauf and Gulland (2001) summarized that "elevated levels of stress

response proteins, such as those with roles in cell oxidative response and 'active cell death' were found in stressed cetaceans." Both Leon (2007) and Dierauf and Gulland (2001) agree that heat stroke can invoke Systemic Inflammatory Response Syndrome (SIRS), which can sometimes lead to endotoxemia. Psychological and heat stress not only cause oxidative stress but can increase corticosteroid levels (Leon 2007), which leads to decreased wound healing and immune function (Fowler 2009).

Starvation is a potential cause of stranding. While malnutrition can be associated with increased oxidative stress (Feldman *et al.* 2007), low dietary protein (Lautermann *et al.* 1995) additionally decreases ability to compensate for oxidative stress. Lautermann *et al.* (1995) showed that guinea pigs lacked key antioxidants that help mediate oxidative stress when they received a diet low in protein. Therefore, malnutrition not only increases endogenous free-radical production, but also decreases the body's intrinsic ability to compensate for oxidative stress, thereby increasing an animal's vulnerability to oxidative stress from AGs in two ways.

3.3b - 2 Dehydration, malnutrition, and heat stress: effects on kidney function

Live-stranded odontocetes may have pre-existing kidney conditions upon stranding, but dehydration and heat stroke from the act of beaching and laying on the beach can further decrease kidney function (Dierauf and Gulland 2001). This, in turn, increases vulnerability to nephro- and ototoxic side effects (Rizzi and Hirose 2007).

Humans can shunt blood from internal organs including the kidneys, in order to dissipate heat through the skin. Thus renal and other system failures are not uncommon in heat stroke patients (Leon 2007). Cetaceans depend on such shunting mechanisms to shed

heat (Perrin et al. 2009), and would thus be vulnerable to such failures as well.

Dehydration can result from beaching but can also be a pre-existing issue upon stranding. A sick cetacean in the wild may be emaciated and starving, therefore, the animal's access to normal sources of hydration such as blubber and food are restricted (Perrin *et al.* 2009). Fasting and debilitated cetaceans tend to drink seawater, which can sometimes increase their relative free water deficit (Berta *et al.* 2005). Mariposa or "sea water drinking" can also cause electrolyte and osmolality imbalances (Ridgway and Venn-Watson 2010). Dierauf and Gulland (2001) recommend concurrent hydration with AGs for all marine mammals. This is especially important for treatment of live-stranded marine mammals, because they are more likely to be dehydrated or have antecedent renal insufficiencies.

In addition to dehydration, if a cetacean is anorectic during AG treatment, then their risk for nephro- and ototoxicity might be higher as well. Behrend *et al.* (1994) found beagles that received less dietary protein during AG treatment had a higher AUC and experienced more of a decline in creatinine clearance than a control group.

In summary, the health issues of odontocetes upon stranding may render them more vulnerable to both nephrotoxicity and ototoxicity. When treating stranded marine mammals, taking into account the whale's diminished ability to combat oxidative stress and potential for diminished kidney function could benefit clinical outcome.

3.4 Reasons to Test Hearing of Stranded Cetaceans

A number of researchers highly recommend testing the hearing of stranded cetaceans (André *et al.* 2003, Houser and Finneran 2006, Schlundt *et al.* 2011, Wells *et*

al. 2012). The following sections summarize the many benefits of doing so:

3.4a Evaluation of hearing impairment as a factor contributing to stranding

Testing hearing of stranded cetaceans at the start of rehabilitation would provide information about the correlations between hearing loss and tendency to strand.

When a hearing deficit is identified in a live-stranded and rehabilitated odontocete, the loss can either be associated with the stranding or the result of treatment. Because of the stressed condition of stranded animals, hearing tests historically have been conducted after rehabilitation. Often, a hearing test is only administered after the animal has been exposed to AGs and not before (Pacini *et al.* 2010, Greenhow *et al.* 2011, Schlundt et al. 2011, Wells *et al.* 2012). In these cases, hearing loss could neither be conclusively attributed as a cause of stranding nor attributed to AGs.

Very limited observations have been taken as evidence that hearing loss can cause stranding (Mann *et al.* 2010, Schlundt et al. 2011, Wells *et al.* 2012). At least one subject in these studies had been treated with AGs. Thus, it is difficult to know whether the samples in these studies were representative.

The equipment necessary for conducting tests rapidly and with limited interference to treatment is becoming more available (Finneran 2009). Rehabilitation facilities are starting to test hearing of stranded animals, but the practice is not standard or common.

3.4b Monitor hearing impairment during rehabilitation process

Evidence suggests that cetaceans can experience AG-induced ototoxicity, but

more data are needed to learn about how sensitive they are to AG ototoxicity and how contributing risk factors affect the clinical outcome. Additionally, administering hearing tests after completion of treatment could allow us to see whether hearing loss worsens after treatment, for how long, and whether these results are comparable to those of other terrestrial mammals. These types of investigations could contribute to establishing how long after treatment an animal's hearing would need to be evaluated to determine whether it is releasable. Ultimately knowing how AGs affect hearing of cetaceans in rehabilitation can contribute towards establishing ways to prevent AG induced ototoxicity.

3.4c Health assessment prior to return to sea

Wells *et al.* (2012) note that high release failure rate in odontocetes with hearing loss should preclude them from release and warrants conducting hearing tests on odontocetes at the start of rehabilitation and especially prior to release. The integrity of stranded and rehabilitated cetacean hearing is not yet commonly evaluated whether or not AGs were used (Schlundt *et al.* 2011). Requiring a cetacean to have normal hearing relative to audiograms of their species and as a part of standard pre-release criteria would further insure survival once released.

3.4d Expand database of cetacean audiograms to understand species and population variability

Testing odontocete hearing in free-ranging populations (i.e. Nachtigall *et al.* 2008) in aquaria (i.e. Finneran *et al.* 2005b) and in the case of stranding (Greenhow *et al.* 2010) would help establish species-specific patterns and variability (Houser and Finneran 2006). Certain hearing thresholds may be normal for a particular species but not for another (Ridgways and Carder 1997). Popov and Supin (2007) note that a sufficient number of individuals is needed to determine mean and inter-individual variation standard of normal hearing. Limited information is available regarding hearing capability for species such as long-finned and short-finned pilot whales (*Globicephala malas* and *Globicephala macrorhynchus*, respectively) (Greenhow *et al.* 2011). Both species were classified as Data-Deficient on the IUCN Redlist (IUCN 2013). Mass strandings (i.e. Greenhow *et al.* 2011) would be of particular interest for such tests, as they often include a large number of relatively healthy individuals.

Establishing whether an audiogram of a stranded cetacean is within normal ranges of population variability for its species could help identify a hearing deficit. A better understanding of hearing capabilities at a population level could help identify even mild hearing deficits with more certainty.

3.4e Know more about behavior of odontocetes with hearing loss in a rehabilitation setting

Noting the behavior of an individual with hearing loss may uncover behavioral patterns that are common in hearing-impaired odontocetes. Whales and dolphins commonly mask hearing loss when interacting with people (Ridgway and Carder 1997) but abnormal social interactions with conspecifics may be more apparent because their ability to communicate is compromised (Schlundt *et al.* 2011). Their acoustic behavior too, could be indicative of the integrity of their hearing – an odontocete who does not vocalize at all or one who does vocalize but presents abnormal acoustic characteristics

may have hearing loss (Ridgway and Carder 1997). If a whale's hearing is not tested upon arrival, taking note of abnormal interactions with peers or listening for abnormal or a lack of vocalizations could uncover signs of hearing loss early in the rehabilitation process.

Wells *et al.* (2012) present pre-release evaluation criteria that include a behavioral section. They recommend checking that the animal is interacting with conspecifics in a way that is normal for its species. Expanding this section to suggest monitoring for social or acoustic behaviors indicative of hearing loss could provide another evaluative tool to screen for hearing deficits. In the future, having additional screening guidelines could also be helpful in flagging animals for testing at facilities with limited access to audiometric equipment.

Section 4: Strategies for Reducing or Preventing Ototoxicity

Although avoiding AGs would prevent hearing loss and kidney damage altogether, it is not a practical solution because the life-saving properties of AGs often outweigh their associated toxicity risks. There are few alternatives to AGs in many cases and therefore it is appropriate to explore techniques that decrease AG toxicity risk. Certain therapeutic strategies and modifications can reduce or eliminate ototoxicity and nephrotoxicity in lab animals and humans. The following sections review these solutions, some of which have already been used in odontocete rehabilitation. Those solutions with the greatest potential to reduce AG toxicity in live-stranded odontocete rehabilitation will be emphasized.

The primary purpose of this paper is to explore techniques that decrease or eliminate ototoxicity. However, because nephrotoxicity prevention has been studied more extensively and because techniques that lower nephrotoxic risk often lower ototoxic risk, methods that prevent one or both toxicity types are included in this section.

4.1 Strategies for Reducing or Preventing Toxicity in Other Species

4.1a Strategies that decrease AG exposure and area under the concentration-time curve (AUC)

4.1a-1 Extended Interval Aminoglycoside Dosing (EIAD):

Extended Interval Aminoglycoside Dosing (EIAD) is often used as the dosing scheme of choice because it minimizes toxicity risk, and also maintains or increases

clinical cure rate compared to traditional dosing schemes (suppl. section notes - 1) (Bailey *et al.* 1997, Fisman and Kaye 2000, Black *et al.* 2004, Scaglione and Paraboni 2008, Croes *et al.* 2012).

4.1a - 1.1 Kinetics

EIAD uses higher doses at less frequent intervals (suppl. section notes - 2). Extended intervals between doses allow the drug more time to clear and lower serum trough levels to be reached. This decreases the amount of time the patient is exposed to drug levels above thresholds that can cause toxicity (Croes *et al.* 2012) (suppl. section notes - 3). Barclay *et al.* (1994) found that EIAD lowers nephro- and ototoxicity risk even when total daily dosage is exactly the same.

Another reason EIAD is recommended is because, although high individual doses cause high serum peaks and cochlear endolymph concentrations, they do not correlate as closely with toxicity as a high total treatment dose. Antibiotic courses with a high total treatment dose can have lower individual doses but can maintain serum levels above recommended trough levels for a longer period. Thus, higher total dose usually renders a higher AUC, a significant predictor for toxicity. Even if the AUC is the same, high individual doses cause less toxicity than high total dose due to cochlear and renal tubule kinetics. The amount of AG that enters hair cells and proximal tubules is largely dependent on time of exposure as opposed to peak serum concentration. One of the ways that drugs enter hair cells and renal tubules is through a rate-limited active transport mechanism, meaning that a longer drug exposure time will allow more of the drug to enter vulnerable tissues compared to a shorter period of time regardless of the

concentration to which the tissues are exposed to (Steyger 2005, Scaglione and Paraboni 2008).

4.1a - 1.2 Cytotoxicity

EIAD is likely to decrease both nephrotoxic and ototoxic risk in humans in a clinical setting based on the mechanisms discovered in a lab setting.

In a double blind, randomized control study, Rybak *et al.* (1999) confirmed that EIAD significantly reduces nephrotoxicity in human patients with healthy kidneys in a hospital setting (P < 0.004). Extending the dosing interval is even more effective in reducing nephrotoxic risk in patients with renal insufficiency. Additionally, EIAD extends the amount of time that the course can last before reaching nephrotoxic threshold in patients at high risk for nephrotoxicity (Li *et al.* 2010, Pagkalis *et al.* 2011).

Maglio *et al.* (2002) provided valuable insight regarding effects of dosage regimen, comparing nephrotoxicity to ototoxicity:

The correlation between ototoxicity and dosage regimen has been less well studied, partly due to the inherent difficulty in measuring ototoxicity in the clinical setting. Although it is clear that accumulation of aminoglycosides in the inner ear leads to the auditory and vestibular manifestations of ototoxicity, variations in patient toxicity threshold, the impact of dose/dosing interval, and the lack of adequate baseline data contribute to the poor differentiation of this toxicity in the patient care arena. Similar to nephrotoxicity, ototoxicity results from accumulation of aminoglycoside due to slow elimination in these tissues... Although less ototoxicity data is available, the results we have seem to parallel the effects found in the kidneys. Less structural and functional evidence of cochlear injury occurred in guinea pigs that received once-daily aminoglycosides compared with the same dose of aminoglycoside given as multiple doses [19].

Current knowledge regarding the mechanism supports the idea that EIAD likely

agree that there is still sufficient evidence to warrant switching to EIAD to lower ototoxicity but that further study is needed (Barclay *et al.* 1994, Raz *et al.* 1995, Scaglione and Paraboni 2008).

Animal studies show that EIAD prevents ototoxicity but there is less evidence suggesting that EIAD prevents ototoxicity in humans (Barclay *et al.* 1994, Maglio *et al.* 2002). Many human studies have produced results that trend towards favoring EIAD as less ototoxic. However, those that found a decrease often did not have results with enough statistical power to render the risk reduction statistically significant (Tulkens *et al.* 1991, Hatala *et al.* 1996, Bailey *et al.* 1997, Fisman and Kaye 2000, Scaglione and Paraboni 2008). However most studies, and especially those that found no difference, only conducted behavioral hearing tests and did not test high frequency hearing (Munckhof *et al.* 1996, Bailey *et al.* 1997, Rybak *et al.* 1999) nor did they test the patient longer than one week after treatment (Tange *et al.* 1995). It is important to note that all rodent studies used an electrophysiological method to test hearing (Huy *et al.* 1986) (refer to section 2.3b for testing methods). It is likely that these lab animal studies were able to more accurately detect differences in ototoxicity prevalence between dosing regimens, compared to most human studies.

Another reason that many of the published human studies do not show a difference in ototoxic prevalence between EIAD and traditional dosing schemes, is that EIAD may reduce ototoxicity risk more substantially for higher risk patients. Extended intervals are more helpful for reducing nephrotoxic prevalence in patient populations at higher risk for nephrotoxicity (Li *et al.* 2010). Few studies that examine whether EIAD reduces ototoxicity prevalence include high risk patient populations in their analysis. As

mentioned in section 2.3b, very ill patients, while more susceptible to AG ototoxicity, are most likely to be excluded from statistical analysis because they are unable to undergo a baseline hearing tests (Raz *et al.* 1995). However, if EIAD does provide additional reduction of ototoxicity in high-risk patients, then it is likely to be very useful in cetacean rehabilitation as these animals are often far more debilitated than the average human patient.

When high frequency audiometry was used (n = 38) to test human patients, ototoxicity was significantly reduced (TID vs. SID netilmicin) (0.1 > P \ge 0.05) (Tulkens 1991). Raz *et al.* (1995) showed a significant reduction despite only testing the lower frequency range (P < 0.05) (n = 100). The mathematical model produced by Croes *et al.* (2012) projected that there was a non-linear relationship between AG concentration and hair cell death. A small increase in total AG concentration in the organ of Corti (from just below 8 mg/L to just above; SID to TID respectively) could increase the percentage of hair cells killed from ~ 0.5% to ~ 4.5%. Making sure low trough levels are reached, allowing the drug time to clear using the EIAD scheme, likely protects hair cells.

4.1a - 1.3 Efficacy

While EIAD decreases time of exposure and increases peak concentration to minimize toxicity, these pharmacokinetic modifications also optimize bactericidal efficacy, making efficient use of each dose (Nicolau *et al.* 1995, Dierauf and Gulland 2001). Clinical and bactericidal efficacy increases with the peak concentration of medication given because AGs exhibit concentration-dependent bacterial killing more so than time-dependent killing (Fisman and Kaye 2000).

The extended time between doses allows for more complete clearance of the drug, which decreases the chance of bacterial adaptive resistance (Bailey *et al.* 1997). Antibacterial activity is maintained during times when AG concentration is low because AGs are known for having one of the longest post-antibiotics effects (Pagkalis *et al.* 2011). The extended interval between doses takes advantage of this long post-antibiotic effect (Dierauf and Gulland 2001).

Extended intervals and higher doses from using EIAD directly decrease toxicity risk by means of interacting with cytotoxicity kinetics. They indirectly decrease toxicity risk as well, because high peaks optimize bacterial killing, giving EIAD the potential to decrease either the total dose needed or the treatment time, which in turn decreases a patient's AG exposure overall. EIAD improves clinical cure rate in most cases. Less bacterial regrowth means patients will not need to undergo consecutive treatments as often. Evidence supports EIAD as an effective method to decrease toxicity risk and enhance clinical cure rate.

4.1a - 2 Minimizing duration and total dose

Intuitively the simplest ways to decrease the area under the concentration-time curve (AUC) are decreasing AG concentration, i.e. reducing the dose, and decreasing the time the patient is exposed to the drug. Studies have confirmed that decreasing dose and duration both independently decrease toxicity. Generally, AG toxicity risk is lower if treatment lasts less than ten days (Rizzi and Hirose 2007) and treatments lasting 5 to 7 days are most often recommended (Whelton *et al.* 1985, Scaglione and Paraboni 2008). AGs are excellent for empirical treatment but often after a brief treatment (suppl. section

notes - 5), culture and sensitivity results can present the physician or veterinarian with alternative non-ototoxic drug options (Tokgoz *et al.* 2011). Protracted treatment may be unavoidable for certain infection types as determined by the attending physician or veterinarian but, close monitoring to prevent toxicity is especially important in these cases (Li *et al.* 2010).

The lowest possible therapeutic AG dose is recommended to prevent toxicity. Minimizing total dose by manipulating dosage frequency and treatment length as well as taking care to prescribe GFR-appropriate dosage and frequency can be very effective in preventing toxicity (Fee 1980, Bockenhauer *et al.* 2009).

4.1a - 3 Individualized Therapeutic Monitoring

Individualized therapeutic monitoring is a useful tool for improving treatment outcomes for a variety of reasons (Scaglione and Paraboni 2008, Papich 2012). It involves monitoring the patient's AG serum levels and kidney function and then adjusting the dose and frequency accordingly. Adjusting the dose and frequency to the patient's individual pharmacokinetics optimizes clinical efficacy and prevents toxicity.

Monitoring the patient's kidney function has two main purposes: first, it aids in the selection of a treatment regimen that allows the patient's kidneys enough time to process the drug such that serum levels descend to the desired trough. Second, it allows the clinician to detect a decline in kidney function during treatment as a result of nephrotoxicity and to reduce the dose and frequency of drug administration. This prevents further accumulation and toxicity. Without appropriate adjustments, kidneys can become progressively less able to clear AGs and with each subsequent dose, more and

more of the drug can accumulate, accelerating toxicity development.

Proper dosage amount and intervals are determined by selecting a loading dose and monitoring drug levels such as serum troughs and peaks (suppl. section notes - 6). This not only helps guide the clinician to make sure the antibiotic is being cleared properly to avoid toxicity, but also, to make sure that the medication reaches a peak concentration of maximal efficacy (Mathews and Bailie 1987). Trough recommendations vary with each infection (Pagkalis et al. 2011) but sufficient time between doses to allow trough levels to be achieved minimizes toxicity and drug accumulation overall and utilizes AG's long post antibiotic effect (Maglio et al. 2002).

Peaks are monitored to make sure the drug levels are high enough to be clinically effective - levels that do not reach the desired peak are often attributed as the primary reason for clinical failure (Nicolau *et al.* 1995). Peak AG levels are recommended to reach 8 to 10 times the minimal inhibitory concentration (MIC) of that specific infection, but not higher than 12 times. Peaks greater than 12 times the MIC render diminishing returns because toxicity continues to increase but gains in bactericidal and clinical efficacy are marginal (Scaglione and Paraboni 2008). Toxicity is reduced and bactericidal effects are higher when the peak AG concentration to MIC ratio is optimized (Nicolau *et al.* 1995) – therapeutic monitoring is a widely used approach to achieve these goals during AG treatment.

4.1b Maximizing kidney function

Proximal tubules can undergo morphological changes soon after drug administration, before clinical signs of nephrotoxicity are detectable. Gross clinical signs of reduced kidney function such as raised AG troughs and creatinine levels often only appear 7 to 10 days after injury, thus proactively preventing nephrotoxicity and close monitoring are important. Reducing dosage frequency and amount accordingly as soon as changes in renal function are detected is highly recommended (Jacobson *et al.* 1995).

4.1b - 1 Hydration

Stranded odontocetes are nearly always dehydrated. Maintaining adequate hydration levels throughout treatment helps maintain adequate kidney function and minimize toxicity risk in rats and humans (Whelton 1985, Guthrie 2008). Prehydration likely has similar benefits (Bockenhauer *et al.* 2009). Additionally, rehydration can partially prevent and reverse additional AG accumulation from dehydration (Lecompte *et al.* 1981). So even if the animal was not hydrated as apart of overall treatment at the beginning of treatment with AGs, starting supplementary hydration as soon as possible could still be helpful.

Patients' fluid levels and kinetics can vary extensively throughout treatment process as their condition changes. Monitoring fluid levels closely and ensuring GFR appropriate dosing is recommended as the most effective way to minimize risk due to fluid fluctuations (Bockenhauer *et al.* 2009).

4.1b - 2 Dosing during times of high glomerular filtration rate (GFR)

With a once per day or less frequent dosing scheme it is worth considering examining the relationship of glomerular filtration rate (GFR) with circadian rhythm and metabolism. Sensitivity to the time of day while administering AGs can reduce toxicity risk. Dosing during the active period decreases nephro- and ototoxicity risk because GFR is higher (Prins *et al.* 1997). GFR is also higher after the patient receives a high protein meal, therefore dosing after a meal can also minimize toxicity risk. Beagles consuming a high protein diet before and during AG treatment had a higher GFR, lower AUC and smaller prevalence of nephrotoxicity (Behrend *et al.* 1994).

4.1c Minimizing oxidative stress

4.1c - 1 Dietary protein

Making sure the patient is well-nourished can reduce oto- and nephrotoxicity for another reason. In addition to the potential pharmacokinetic benefits of adequate dietary protein intake, it also preserves the patient's ability to combat stress from free radicals resulting from AG treatment. A study on guinea pigs showed that those on higher protein diets were better able to compensate for oxidative stress caused by AGs and experienced less ototoxicity (Lautermann *et al.* 1995).

4.1c - 2 Concurrently administering additive therapies

Certain agents have the potential to reduce ototoxicity when used concurrently with AGs. Although many compounds interfere with a variety of hair cell death pathways, currently compounds that primarily mitigate oxidative stress from free radicals have the most potential as clinically viable options (Schacht *et al.* 2012). Factors involved in evaluating the clinical applicability of these compounds include how well therapeutic efficacy translates from *in vitro* to *in vivo* trials, long-term side effects and tolerability, dose and duration needed to provide adequate protection from specific AG treatment regimen as well as interspecies variations in side effects and efficacy. Many are being explored and new therapies may be on the horizon. A few promising examples are described here. Solutions that have potential for marine mammal use are discussed in section 4.3.

Currently, *N*-acetylcysteine (NAC) and aspirin have successfully protected hair cells in human trials. They both decreased ROS production, decreased cochlear hair cell apoptosis and served as mild chelating agents (Chen *et al.* 2007, Tokgoz *et al.* 2011).

Patients receiving AGs and who additionally received 3 g/day of aspirin for 14 days, experienced significantly less ototoxicity (P = 0.013) (Sha *et al.* 2006). However using aspirin at high doses for extended periods of time increases risk of gastric ulceration (Rizzi and Hirose 2007), renal impairment (Jacobson *et al.* 1995) and at least temporary threshold shifts in hearing (Forge and Schacht 2000) and therefore may be unsuitable for certain patient demographics in humans. Another study investigated whether using a smaller dose for a shorter duration (1.5 g/day for 7 days) still protected hair cells effectively. Although ototoxicity was still significantly less in the aspirin group compared to the control group (P < 0.04), relative hearing decline compared to baseline function was still significant for both groups alike (P < 0.001) (Behnoud *et al.* 2009). The dose of aspirin a patient can tolerate compared to the efficacy of the dose in attenuating ototoxicity will determine whether aspirin is suitable for use in a patient undergoing AG treatment.

N-acetylcysteine (NAC) is used to treat and prevent oxidative stress damage from diseases and treatments affecting the inner ear and many organs, including the kidneys (Feldman *et al.* 2007, Tokgoz *et al.* 2011). It significantly reduced AG induced hearing loss in high risk patients including those on dialysis in end-stage renal disease, those experiencing other chronic inflammatory conditions, and also those concurrently receiving vancomycin or who had prior exposure to AGs (P = 0.002 and P < 0.001; Feldman *et al.* 2007 and Tokgoz *et al.* 2011, respectively). Feldman *et al.* (2007) note that not only does NAC reliably protect hair cells, it is easily accessible and has been in use long enough to be determined as safe and having minimal side effects. It may be especially suitable for patients under extreme varieties of oxidative stress because it has shown a pronounced affinity for mediating free radical damage.

Other additive therapies with antioxidant properties are being explored including D-methionine (Campbell *et al.* 2007), α -lipoic acid, and α -tocopherol (a vitamin E analog). These are already used as dietary supplements and treatments in humans (Rybak and Whitworth 2005).

Iron chelating agents prevent AGs from reacting with iron and producing free radicals. Deferoxamine is established as a chelating agent in human medicine and has been successful in rodent clinical trials but in itself poses risks of neurotoxicity and ototoxicity (Xie *et al.* 2011). Dihydroxybenzoate is another iron chelator. Although it has not yet been tested in human trials, it has been successful in attenuating ototoxicity in rodent trials (Sinswat *et al.* 2000, Wu *et al.* 2001).

Histone deacetylation (HDAC) inhibitors prevent epigenetic changes caused by AGs in mouse cochlear cell explants, and may be another potential solution (Chen *et al.* 2009). A variety of HDAC inhibitors are already approved for anti-carcinogenic use in humans and are being explored as an additive treatment of many other diseases with epigenetic and inflammatory components (Glaser 2007). In addition to having antioxidant properties, lipoic acid and vitamin E metabolites also have HDAC inhibitory properties (Dashwood and Hob 2007).

Apramycin, a relatively newer synthetic aminoglycoside licensed for veterinary use, also attenuates AG-induced ototoxicity as it shows little reactivity towards eukaryotic mitochondrial ribosomes. This drug is currently licensed for veterinary use (Matt *et al.* 2012) and has been in use since the 1980s (Johnson 1997).

A single compound that can successfully interfere with each one of the vast array of ototoxic pathways and thus provide complete protection may not exist (Xie *et al.* 2011). However compounds that provide high degrees of protection from at least some pathways have the potential to ultimately increase AG tolerability. This could preserve patient hearing as well as increase bactericidal efficacy and clinical cure rates by increasing patients' toxicity thresholds (Karasawa and Steyger 2011).

For additional therapies under investigation see Rybak and Whitworth 2005, Huth *et al.* 2011, Leitner *et al.* 2011, and Bayindir *et al.* 2013.

4.1d Proactively testing hearing and ceasing treatment at first sign of ototoxicity

Although hearing loss sometimes only presents after the patient has completed a course of AGs, there is a consensus in the published literature that if hearing loss is found during treatment, immediately discontinuing AG treatment increases the chance of preserving the patient's remaining hearing. Hearing may continue to deteriorate after treatment cessation, however, it is much more likely to do so if treatment continues. Thus, monitoring the patient for hearing loss early and often is highly recommended (Black *et al.* 2004). Based on the variability of time until clinical presentation of hearing

loss and in dose and duration of treatment, the American Academy of Audiology (2009) recommends monitoring human patient hearing biweekly or weekly during treatment and additionally for several months after drug discontinuation.

4.2 Solutions Applied to Cetaceans

Utilizing EIAD by dosing once daily is not a new treatment strategy in marine mammals to prevent nephrotoxicity (Dierauf and Gulland 2001). Kukanich *et al.* (2004) investigated the pharmacological values of this dosing strategy. They emphasize the importance of accurate inter-species scaling methods and the importance of therapeutic monitoring. They strongly suggest that even while administering dosage amounts within recommended ranges, the dose interval should be extended. See the above publication for details on how they scaled an appropriate dose and for their therapeutic monitoring techniques.

The report of note that used extended interval dosing is Montie *et al.* (2011). A live-stranded pygmy killer whale *(Feresa attenuata)* was given 21 mg/kg every 48 hours for 9 days, a dosage interval that Peritoneal Dialysis International (Li *et al.* 2010) recommends for patients with decreased AG clearance abilities. This course was administered to the animal twice within a several month period. A hearing test utilizing pure-tone high frequency audiometry was conducted before antibiotic administration and after treatment conclusion. Neither hearing test found evidence of high frequency hearing loss. The second hearing test was conducted more than a month after the first course but only five days after the second (Montie *et al.* 2011), a period too short to rule out future development of hearing loss from the second course. Risk of ototoxicity was likely higher

for that second course because consecutive AG courses increase ototoxicity risk.

Still, results strongly indicate that it is unlikely that the first course caused any ototoxicity. Although Montie *et al.* did not demonstrate conclusively that short courses of treatment or using EIAD were singularly or jointly responsible for preventing ototoxicity, their report shows it is possible for ototoxicity from AGs to be prevented and provides guidance about treatment methods that prospective studies can explore further.

Research in other mammals implicates that high total dose is a more common contributor to ototoxic risk than high individual doses (Rizzi and Hirose 2007). This case provides evidence that this trend could apply in odontocetes as well. Despite this being one of the highest doses given to an odontocete in the literature published to date, the whale did not experience ototoxicity, whereas all other cases that attribute AGs as a potential cause of ototoxicity reported the use of doses from up to 16 mg/kg more frequently than every 48 hours.

Regarding another toxicity-attenuating solution already tried in marine mammals, The CRC Handbook of Marine Mammal Medicine (Dierauf and Gulland 2001) recommends supplementary concurrent hydration with AG use to help prevent nephrotoxicity. They did not recommend concurrent hydration to prevent ototoxicity, but it is likely to have therapeutic benefits for this reason as well.

4.3 Discussion and Recommendations

The ultimate goal of this review has been to provide a foundation for recommendations that will enhance cetacean rehabilitation protocols. Exploring three main questions will help achieve this goal:

- 1. How susceptible are odontocetes to AG-induced ototoxicity?
- 2. What are the functional consequences of odontocete hearing loss, particularly at high frequencies?
- 3. What are some potential ways to prevent ototoxicity in odontocetes treated with AGs?

4.3a Which strategies have the most potential to be effective in improving stranded odontocete rehabilitation success rates?

Prospective studies will provide much needed information on AG toxicity and dosing, but there are other strategies that may be logistically more achievable in the short term. For example, it is likely that groups involved in cetacean rehabilitation, research and medical management already have useful unpublished data that, if shared, could further contribute to answering questions about AG ototoxicity and methods for reducing it. Retrospective studies that test the hearing of stranded cetaceans or of individuals that have received AGs in the past could provide valuable insight as well. Additionally, observational studies that test the functional abilities of hearing-impaired cetaceans, and studies that monitor AG clearance rates of cetaceans undergoing treatment could help narrow the scope of future studies. Each type of information collected and shared has the potential to provide a foundation from which scientifically-based protocol updates can be created. Ultimately, they can also involve groups in other countries with burgeoning cetacean rehabilitation and collection facilities. This would make them aware of the importance of auditory health to cetaceans and encourage mindfulness of AG-associated issues.

4.3a - 1 Conduct retrospective and observational-type case studies or publish existing data

There are a number of ways to potentially mitigate risk of AG ototoxicity to cetaceans. Literature from a range of species and study types demonstrate many possible techniques for risk management that could be explored with prospective studies. However, the dearth of baseline information available in published literature warrants attention. Therefore, before discussing new potential clinical techniques to explore, I will address the types of data that, if published, have the potential to help fill in gaps in the literature.

By far, the fastest and most efficient way to add to the body of knowledge on a topic, is to share knowledge and data that already exist. If data do not exist yet, retrospective, observational and case studies can provide a wealth of information more easily than designing and conducting an entirely new investigation. Publication of all such reports is invited and encouraged.

In order to further explore AG pharmacokinetics and metabolism in odontocetes, reports of AG clearance times, serum levels, and scaling methods are needed. This will encourage veterinarians and researchers to explore cetacean-appropriate dosage amount and frequency.

There are many options to learn more about odontocete susceptibility to AG ototoxicity, and the functional effects of treatment or hearing loss. I recommend conducting hearing tests on odontocetes that have received AG treatment in the past or publishing those already collected. If an odontocete received AGs during rehabilitation and was released with or without a hearing test, post-release tracking is encouraged as

well as publication of the outcome. If an odontocete strands, hearing loss should be investigated as a cause of stranding. Knowing how common hearing loss is amongst stranded animals will help understand the possible effects of hearing loss.

Testing the functional abilities of animals with high frequency hearing loss due to AG ototoxicity or presbycusis will help understand how well different species and individuals are able to compensate for hearing deficits of varying degrees. Similarly, observing interactions between a hearing-impaired individual with conspecifics and recording the animal's vocalizations may help distinguish signs of hearing loss and its consequences.

Sharing reports of all of these findings is encouraged.

4.3a - 2 Administer hearing tests in a rehabilitation setting

There is limited information regarding when hearing loss presents, how severe the effects can become in odontocetes and how long after treatment hearing decline stops. Therefore, I recommend administering a minimum of two hearing tests, the first at the start of rehabilitation and the second prior to release. However if the veterinarian deems that the animal can tolerate further hearing tests and if logistics allow, more hearing tests will help answer these questions more quickly and conclusively. For investigative purposes, I recommend testing the animal upon arrival at the facility, during as well as after treatment at increments and finally, before release. When more information is gathered, guidelines can be created that designate the minimum number of tests needed to provide an accurate assessment of the effects of AG ototoxicity on the rehabilitated animal. Until then, testing when possible to identify hearing loss is the best way to

prevent hearing impaired animals from being released.

4.3b Strategies involving clinical modifications

Here I discuss clinical modifications that might help minimize ototoxic risk in odontocetes.

4.3b - 1 Using AGs as empirical treatment then switching to less ototoxic drugs

Striving to use AGs (usually in combination with other drugs) only as empirical treatment unless culture and sensitivity results deem them absolutely necessary would limit exposure overall. Thus, treating with AGs for 2 to 5 days and then switching to a less ototoxic drug would help decrease ototoxic risk.

4.3b - 2 Utilizing EIAD and potentially extending the interval further

Extending the dosing interval would help in a number of ways. It has the potential to increase clinical outcome and to decrease cumulative AG exposure that causes ototoxicity and nephrotoxicity. Dierauf and Gulland (2001) recommend it for optimizing bacterial killing and for preventing nephrotoxicity in marine mammals. Based on cases published by Kukanich *et al.* (2004) and Montie *et al.* (2011), dosing intervals between 24 and 48 hours are likely to be appropriate but further investigation is needed.

4.3b - 3 Individualized therapeutic monitoring

Methods described by Kukanich *et al.* (2004) show efficient ways to monitor an odontocete's kidney function as well as AG serum levels and clearance rate. This helps

ensure clinical efficacy, decreasing the need for longer or subsequent consecutive treatments. It also helps the veterinarian determine a dosage amount and interval that is appropriate for the animal's clearance rate and helps prevent unnecessary AG accumulation from kidney function decline due to nephrotoxicity.

4.3b - 4 Dosing during the day and after a meal

An odontocete clearing AGs too slowly is likely more of a concern than an odontocete clearing an AG more quickly than desired. Therefore dosing when GFR is higher, during their active period and after a meal, is likely to minimize toxicity risk.

4.3b - 5 Hydration therapy

Dierauf and Gulland (2001) recommend concurrent hydration therapy while using AGs in marine mammals. Studies have shown that pre- and post-hydration helps as well. Hydration therapy likely helps prevent ototoxicity as well because by decreasing nephrotoxicity, it helps avoid toxic AG accumulation.

4.3b - 6 Additive therapies

Many additive therapies are being investigated to safely reduce ototoxic risk. So far the two therapies that have been investigated most extensively in humans are Aspirin and NAC. The effects and appropriate dosages of Aspirin are already established in whales and it is likely that Aspirin would attenuate hearing loss from ototoxicity to some degree in odontocetes. However, amount of medication and duration of treatment needed to significantly reduce ototoxicity is still in the early stages of investigation in humans and likewise would need to be investigated in odontocetes. Aspirin and other non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs can cause declines in kidney function (Dierauf and Gulland 2001) and gastric bleeding in odontocetes (Barnett 2002). The risks of using Aspirin may outweigh its oto-protective benefits. The amount of oto-protection aspirin offers compared to the amount needed has yet to be established in odontocetes.

Although safety of NAC has not been investigated extensively in odontocetes, it has proven relatively safe for most if not all species for which clinical results are available. It is most helpful in preventing damage from AGs in patients undergoing oxidative stress, which odontocetes in rehabilitation invariably are. NAC may have more potential for use in marine mammal oto-protection than Aspirin.

Antioxidants enhance the ability of malnourished, debilitated animals and humans to combat oxidative stress. Therefore many of the antioxidants mentioned in 4.2c and its references including D-methionine, vitamin E and α -tocopherol, have the potential to be useful in odontocete oto-protection. Vitamin E decreased ototoxicity prevalence in rodent trials, but did not provide significant protection in humans (Kharkheli *et al.* 2007). Although the oto-protective potential of Vitamin E did not translate from rodents to humans, the human trial was fairly small and did not include high risk patients. Forge and Schacht (2000) note that antioxidants are likely to be more effective in debilitated and malnourished patients, therefore Vitamin E may still prove useful in attenuating ototoxicity in odontocetes should it be investigated in the future. Vitamin E has been safely used in cetaceans (Dierauf and Gulland 2001, Finneran *et al.* 2005b), which makes it easier to investigate as a potential solution.

A-tocopherol, a vitamin E analog, has shown significant results in preventing

ototoxicity in lab animals, more so than did Vitamin E itself and may be useful in odontocete rehabilitation in the future. It is used in humans as a dietary supplement but its safely has not been formally investigated in whales as of 2013.

<u>4.4 How Might These Solutions be Tested?</u>

Many of these solutions can be tested in a rehabilitation, research or aquarium setting, but some of these settings may facilitate certain tests.

Zoo and aquarium collections are in a good position to collect hearing tests on animals that have received AGs in the past. From these results, correlations between AG treatment and hearing loss can be investigated.

Prospective studies could be conducted on stranded animals. Dolphins and pilot

whales have the highest tendency to strand. Focusing on these species would facilitate

research efforts and sample size would grow quickly.

With more auditory and medical data gathered, we can start putting together an idea

of how the hearing of odontocetes is affected by this class of drugs and can work together

to revise treatment protocols, ultimately for the betterment of odontocete rehabilitation

success rates and conservation efforts.

Section 4 supplementary notes:

1. However, smaller dosage intervals may be more effective if the patient is in a hyper/heamodynamic condition such as in early stages of sepsis or has an infection with a high rate of adaptive resistance such as *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* (Fisman and Kaye 2000).

2. I.e.16 mg/kg amikacin sid vs. 8 mg/kg amikacin bid

3. These thresholds are dictated by appropriate trough and MIC levels which vary between AG and infection type

4. Avent et al. (2011) suggest avoiding using AGs for longer than 48 hours for empirical treatment.

5. See Fisman and Kaye 2000 for peak and troughs level recommendations for specific infections and degrees renal function. See Avent *et al.* (2011) for therapeutic monitoring technique options for humans

and Papich 2012 for techniques in veterinary medicine

REFERENCES

- André, M., Supin, A., Delory, E., Kamminga, C., Degollada, E., & Alonso, J. M. (2003). Evidence of deafness in a striped dolphin, *Stenella coeruleoalba*. *Aquatic Mammals*, 29(1), 3-8.
- Aran, J. M., Chappert, C., Dulon, D., Erre, J. P., & Aurousseau, C. (1995). Uptake of amikacin by hair cells of the guinea pig cochlea and vestibule and ototoxicity: comparison with gentamicin. *Hearing Research*, 82(2), 179-183.
- Aran, J., Erre, J. P., da Costa, D. L., Debbarh, I., & Dulon, D. (1999). Acute and chronic effects of aminoglycosides on cochlear hair cells. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, 884(1), 60-68.
- Arya, D. P. (Ed) (2007) Aminoglycoside Antibiotics: From Chemical Biology to Drug Discovery. Hoboken: John Wiley and Sons inc.
 Chapter 8 Gokhale, "Metalloaminoglycosides: chemistry and biological relevance."
 Chapter 9 Talaska and Schacht, "Adverse effects of aminoglycoside therapy."
- Au, W. W. L. (1993). "The Sonar of Dolphins." Springer-Verlag, New York.
- Au, W. W. (2002). Echolocation. *Encyclopedia of marine mammals. Academic Press,* San Diego, California, 358-367.
- Au, W. W., Branstetter, B. K., Benoit-Bird, K. J., & Kastelein, R. A. (2009). Acoustic basis for fish prey discrimination by echolocating dolphins and porpoises. *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*, 126(1), 460-467.
- Au, W. W., Carder, D. A., Penner, R. H., & Scronce, B. L. (1985). Demonstration of adaptation in beluga whale echolocation signals. *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*, 77(2), 726-730.
- Au, W. W., Ford, J. K., Horne, J. K., & Allman, K. A. N. (2004). Echolocation signals of free-ranging killer whales (Orcinus orca) and modeling of foraging for chinook salmon (*Oncorhynchus tshawytscha*). *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*, 115(2), 901-909.
- Avent, M. L., Rogers, B. A., Cheng, A. C., & Paterson, D. L. (2011). Current use of aminoglycosides: indications, pharmacokinetics and monitoring for toxicity. *Internal medicine journal*, 41(6), 441-449.
- Bailey, T. C., Little, J. R., Littenberg, B., Reichley, R. M., & Dunagan, W. C. (1997). A meta-analysis of extended-interval dosing versus multiple daily dosing of aminoglycosides. *Clinical infectious diseases*, 24(5), 786-795

- Barclay, M. L., Begg, E. J., & Hickling, K. G. (1994). What is the evidence for oncedaily aminoglycoside therapy?. *Clinical pharmacokinetics*, 27(1), 32-48.
- Barnett J, Knight A, Stevens M. 2002. *Marine mammal medic handbook, 2nd edition*. British Divers Marine Life Rescue, United Kingdom.
- Basmajian, J.V. (1976) *Primary Anatomy*. Baltimore: The William and Wilkins Company.
- Bayindir, T., Filiz, A., Iraz, M., Kaya, S., Tan, M., & Kalcioglu, M. T. (2013). Evaluation of the protective effect of beta glucan on amikacin ototoxicity using distortion product otoacoustic emission measurements in rats. *Clinical and experimental otorhinolaryngology*, 6(1), 1-6.
- Beauchamp, D., & Labrecque, G. (2007). Chronobiology and chronotoxicology of antibiotics and aminoglycosides. *Advanced drug delivery reviews*, 59(9), 896-903.
- Behnoud, F., Davoudpur, K., & Goodarzi, M. T. (2009). Can aspirin protect or at least attenuate gentamicin ototoxicity in humans?. *Saudi medical journal*, 30(9), 1165-1169.
- Behrend, E. N., Grauer, G. F., Greco, D. S., Fettman, M. J., & Allen, T. A. (1994). Effects of dietary protein conditioning on gentamicin pharmacokinetics in dogs. *Journal of veterinary pharmacology and therapeutics*, 17(4), 259-264.
- Berta, A., Sumich, J. L., & Kovacs, K. M. (2005). *Marine mammals: evolutionary biology*. Academic Press.
- Black, F. O., Pesznecker, S., & Stallings, V. (2004). Permanent gentamicin vestibulotoxicity. *Otology & Neurotology*, 25(4), 559-569.
- Bockenhauer, D., Hug, M. J., & Kleta, R. (2009). Cystic fibrosis, aminoglycoside treatment and acute renal failure: the not so gentle micin. *Pediatric Nephrology*, 24(5), 925-928.
- Brill, R. L., Moore, P. W., & Dankiewicz, L. A. (2001). Assessment of dolphin (Tursiops truncatus) auditory sensitivity and hearing loss using jawphones. *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*, 109(4), 1717-1722.
- Campbell, K., Meech, R. P., Klemens, J. J., Gerberi, M. T., Dyrstad, S. S., Larsen, D. L., Mitchell, D. L., El-Azizi, M., Verhulst, S. J., & Hughes, L. F. (2007). Prevention of noise-and drug-induced hearing loss with D-methionine. *Hearing research*, 226(1), 92-103.

- Carlin, K. P. (2010). Effects of meal size and feeding frequency on selected postprandial blood and urine variables in bottlenose dolphins *(Tursiops truncatus)* (Doctoral dissertation, San Diego State University).
- Chang, C. K., Chang, C. P., Liu, S. Y., & Lin, M. T. (2007). Oxidative stress and ischemic injuries in heat stroke. *Progress in brain research*, 162, 525-546.
- Chen, Y., Huang, W. G., Zha, D. J., Qiu, J. H., Wang, J. L., Sha, S. H., & Schacht, J. (2007). Aspirin attenuates gentamicin ototoxicity: from the laboratory to the clinic. *Hearing research*, 226(1-2), 178.
- Chen, F., Schacht, J., Sha, S. (2009) Aminoglycoside-induced histone deacetylation and hair cell death in the mouse cochlea. *Journal of Neurochemistry* 108(5),1226-36.
- Costa, D. P. (2002). Osmoregulation. Encyclopedia of Marine Mammals, 837-842.
- Croes, S., Koop, A. H., van Gils, S. A., & Neef, C. (2012). Efficacy, nephrotoxicity and ototoxicity of aminoglycosides, mathematically modeled for modeling-supported therapeutic drug monitoring. *European Journal of Pharmaceutical Sciences*, 45(1), 90-100.
- Dashwood, R. H., & Hob, E. (2007). Dietary histone deacetylase inhibitors: from cells to mice to man. In *Seminars in cancer biology* 17(5), 363-369. Academic Press.
- Davies, K. J. (2000). Oxidative stress, antioxidant defenses, and damage removal, repair, and replacement systems. *IUBMB life*, 50(4-5), 279-289.
- Dierauf, L., & Gulland, F. M. (Eds.). (2001). *CRC handbook of marine mammal medicine: health, disease, and rehabilitation*. CRC press.
- Duggal, P., & Sarkar, M. (2007). Audiologic monitoring of multi-drug resistant tuberculosis patients on aminoglycoside treatment with long term follow-up.BMC Ear, Nose and Throat Disorders, 7(1), 5.
- Dulon, D., Autrousseau, C., Errem J.-P., Aran, J. M. (1993). Pharmacokinetics of gentamicin in the sensory hair cells of the organ of Corti: rapid uptake and long term persistence. *Proceedings of the Academy of Sciences. Series 3 Life Sciences*, 316(7) 682-687.
- Durrant, J. D., Campbell, K., O'neil, G., Jacobson, G., Lonsbury-Martin, L. L., Poling, G. (2009). American Academy of Audiology Position Statement and Clinical Practice Guidelines: Ototoxicity Monitoring.

- Elting, L., Bodey, G. P., Rosenbaum, B., & Fainstein, V. (1990). Circadian variation in serum amikacin levels. *The Journal of Clinical Pharmacology*, 30(9), 798-801.
- Eo, K. Y., & Kwon, O. D. (2011). Two cases of bacterial pneumonia in Bottle-nosed Dolphins (Tursiops Gillii) at the Seoul Zoo, Korea. *Pak Vet J*, 31, 260-262.
- Fausti, S. A., Frey, R. H., Henry, J. A., Olson, D. J., & Schaffer, H. I. (1993). Highfrequency testing techniques and instrumentation for early detection of ototoxicity. *Journal of rehabilitation research and development*, 30, 333-333
- Fausti, S. A., Helt, W. J., Phillips, D. S., Gordon, J. S., Bratt, G. W., Sugiura, K. M., & Noffsinger, D. (2003). Early detection of ototoxicity using 1/6th-octave steps. *Journal of the American Academy of Audiology*, 14(8), 444-450.
- Fausti, S. A., Henry, J. A., Schaffer, H. I., Olson, D. J., Frey, R. H., & McDonald, W. J. (1992). High-frequency audiometric monitoring for early detection of aminoglycoside ototoxicity. Journal of Infectious Diseases, 165(6), 1026-1032.
- Fausti, S. A., Rappaport, B. Z., Schechter, M. A., Frey, R. H., Ward, T. T., & Brummett, R. E. (1984). Detection of aminoglycoside ototoxicity by high-frequency auditory evaluation: selected case studies. *American journal of otolaryngology*, 5(3), 177-182.
- Fee, W. E. (1980). Aminoglycoside ototoxicity in the human. *The Laryngoscope*, 90(S24), 1-19.
- Feldman, L., Efrati, S., Eviatar, E., Abramsohn, R., Yarovoy, I., Gersch, E., Averbukh, Z., & Weissgarten, J. (2007). Gentamicin-induced ototoxicity in hemodialysis patients is ameliorated by N-acetylcysteine. *Kidney international*, 72(3), 359-363.
- Finneran, J. J. (2009). Evoked response study tool: A portable, rugged system for single and multiple auditory evoked potential measurements. *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*, 126(1), 491-500.
- Finneran, J.J., Cardner, D. A., Dear, R., Belting, T., McBain, L. D., and Ridgeway, S. H. (2005b). Pure Tone Audiograms and Possible Aminoglycoside-induced Hearing Loss in Belugas (*Delphinapterus leucas*). *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America.* 117(6) 3936-43.
- Finneran, J. J., Carder, D. A., Schlundt, C. E., & Ridgway, S. H. (2005a). Temporary threshold shift in bottlenose dolphins (Tursiops truncatus) exposed to midfrequency tonesa). *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*,118(4), 2696-2705.

- Finneran, J. J., London, H. R., & Houser, D. S. (2007). Modulation rate transfer functions in bottlenose dolphins (Tursiops truncatus) with normal hearing and highfrequency hearing loss. *Journal of Comparative Physiology A*, 193(8), 835-843.
- Fisman, D. N., & Kaye, K. M. (2000). Once-daily dosing of aminoglycoside antibiotics. *Infectious disease clinics of North America*, 14(2), 475-487.
- Forge, A., & Schacht, J. (2000). Aminoglycoside antibiotics. *Audiology and Neurotology*, 5(1), 3-22.
- Fowler, M. E. (2009). Restraint and handling of wild and domestic animals. Wiley-Blackwell.
- Glaser, K. B. (2007). HDAC inhibitors: clinical update and mechanism-based potential. *Biochemical pharmacology*, 74(5), 659-671.
- Graham, A. C., Mercier, R. C., Achusim, L. E., & Pai, M. P. (2004). Extended-interval aminoglycoside dosing for treatment of enterococcal and staphylococcal osteomyelitis. *The Annals of pharmacotherapy*, 38(6), 936-941. (NR)
- Greenhow, D. R., Brodsky, M., Lingenfelser, R. and Mann, D. A. (2011) Hearing threshold measurements using auditory evoked potentials of four stranded shortfinned pilot whales (*Globicephala macrorhynchus*) in Key Largo, FL. *Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*. 130(4), 2560.
- Greig, T. W., Bemiss, J. A., Lyon, B. R., Bossart, G. D., & Fair, P. A. (2007). Prevalence and diversity of antibiotic resistant *Escherichia coli* in bottlenose dolphins (*Tursiops truncatus*) from the Indian River Lagoon, Florida, and Charleston Harbor area, South Carolina. *Aquatic Mammals*, 33(2), 185.
- Guthrie, O. N. W. (2008). Aminoglycoside induced ototoxicity. *Toxicology*,249(2-3), 91-96.
- Durrant, J. D., Campbell, K., Fausti, S., Guthrie, O., Jacobson, G., Lonsbury-Martin, B. L., Poling, G. (2009). American Academy of Audiology Position Statement and Clinical Practice Guidelines: Ototoxicity Monitoring.
- Harris, T., Bardien, S., Schaaf, H. S., Petersen, L., de Jong, G., Fagan, J. J. (2012). Aminoglycoside-induced hearing loss in HIV-positive and HIV-negative multidrug-resistant tuberculosis patients. S Afr Med, 102(6), 363-366.
- Hashino, E., Shero, M., & Salvi, R. J. (2000). Lysosomal augmentation during aminoglycoside uptake in cochlear hair cells. *Brain research*, 887(1), 90-97.

- Hatala, R., Dinh, T., & Cook, D. J. (1996). Once-daily aminoglycoside dosing in immunocompetent adultsa meta-analysis. *Annals of internal medicine*, 124(8), 717-725.
- Houser, D. S., & Finneran, J. J. (2006). Variation in the hearing sensitivity of a dolphin population determined through the use of evoked potential audiometry. *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*, 120, 4090.
- Hunter, R. P., & Isaza, R. (2008). Concepts and issues with interspecies scaling in zoological pharmacology. *Journal of Zoo and Wildlife Medicine*,39(4), 517-526.
- Huth, M. E., Ricci, A. J., & Cheng, A. G. (2011). Mechanisms of aminoglycoside ototoxicity and targets of hair cell protection. *International journal of otolaryngology*. 2011, 1-19.
- Huy, P. T. B., Bernard, P., & Schacht, J. (1986). Kinetics of gentamicin uptake and release in the rat. Comparison of inner ear tissues and fluids with other organs. *Journal of Clinical Investigation*, 77(5), 1492.
- Ibsen, S. D. (2006). Use of phantom echo techniques to determine echolocation parameters and strategies of dolphins. University of Hawaii, W.W.L. Au and P. Nachtigall. Doctoral thesis including:
- ineraanig.
- Ibsen, S. D., Au, W. W., Nachtigall, P. E., & Breese, M. (2009). Functional bandwidth of an echolocating Atlantic bottlenose dolphin (*Tursiops truncatus*). *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*, 125, 1214.
- Ibsen, S. D., Au, W. W., Nachtigall, P. E., DeLong, C. M., & Breese, M. (2007). Changes in signal parameters over time for an echolocating Atlantic bottlenose dolphin performing the same target discrimination task. *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*, 122, 2446.
- IUCN 2013. IUCN Red List of Threatened Species. Version 2013.2.
- Jacobson, H. R., Klahr, S., & Striker, G. E. (1995). Principles and practice of nephrology. 2nd. Philadelphia: Mosby, 1-7.
- Johnson, A. P. (1997). Veterinary use of antimicrobial agents and problems of resistance in human bacterial infections. *Journal of Antimicrobial Chemotherapy* 39, 285– 296.
- Johnson, C. S., McManus, M. W., & Skaar, D. (1989). Masked tonal hearing thresholds in the beluga whale. *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*, 85, 2651.

- Karasawa, T., & Steyger, P. S. (2011). Intracellular mechanisms of aminoglycosideinduced cytotoxicity. Integrative Biology, 3(9), 879-886.
- Ketten, D. R. (1997) "Structure and function in whale ears." *Bioacoustics*. 8 103-35. *Woods Hole Oceanographic Institution*.
- Kharkheli, E., Kevanishvili, Z., Maglakelidze, T., Davitashvili, O., & Schacht, J. (2007). Does vitamin E prevent gentamicin-induced ototoxicity. *Georgian Med News*, 146, 14-17.
- Kloepper, L. N., Nachtigall, P. E., and Breese, M. (2010a) "Change in echolocation signals with hearing loss in a false killer whale (*Pseudorca crassidens*)." Journal of the Acoustical Society of America, 128(4), 2233-37.
- Kloepper, L. N., Nachtigall, P. E., Gisiner, R., & Breese, M. (2010b). Decreased echolocation performance following high-frequency hearing loss in the false killer whale (Pseudorca crassidens). *The Journal of experimental biology*,213(21), 3717-3722.
- Kloepper, L. N., Nachtigall, P. E., Quintos, C., & Vlachos, S. A. (2012). Single-lobed frequency-dependent beam shape in an echolocating false killer whale (*Pseudorca crassidens*). *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*, 131, 577.
- KuKanich, B., Papich, M., Huff, D., & Stoskopf, M. (2004). Comparison of amikacin pharmacokinetics in a killer whale (*Orcinus orca*) and a beluga whale (*Delphinapterus leucas*). *Journal of Zoo and Wildlife Medicine*, 35(2), 179-184.
- Lautermann, J., McLaren, J., Schacht, J. (1995). Glutathione protection against gentamicin ototoxicity depends on nutritional status. *Hearing Research*, 86(1-2), 15-24.
- Lecompte, J., Dumont, L., Hill, J., Souich, P.D., & Lelorier, J. (1981). Effect of water deprivation and rehydration on gentamicin disposition in the rat.*Journal of Pharmacology and Experimental Therapeutics*, 218(1), 231-236.
- Leitner, M. G., Halaszovich, C. R., & Oliver, D. (2011). Aminoglycosides inhibit KCNQ4 channels in cochlear outer hair cells via depletion of phosphatidylinositol (4, 5) bisphosphate. *Molecular Pharmacology*, 79(1), 51-60.
- Leon, L. R. (2007). Heat stroke and cytokines. Progress in brain research, 162, 481-524.
- Levi, F., & Schibler, U. (2007). Circadian rhythms: mechanisms and therapeutic implications. *Annu. Rev. Pharmacol. Toxicol.*, 47, 593-628.

- Li, H., & Steyger, P. (2009). Synergistic ototoxicity due to noise exposure and aminoglycoside antibiotics. *Noise & health*, 11(42), 26.
- Li, P. K., Szeto, C. C., Piraino, B., Bernardini, J., Figueiredo, A. E., Gupta, A., Johnson,
 D. W., Kuiper, E. J., Lye, W-C., Salzer, W., Schaefer, F., & Struijk, D. G. (2010).
 ISPD guidelines: peritoneal dialysis-related infections recommendations: 2010
 update. *Peritoneal Dialysis International*, 30, 393-423.
- Li, S., Wang, D., Wang, K., Hoffmann-Kuhnt, M., Fernando, N., Taylor, E. A., Lin, W., Chen, J., & Ng, T. (2013). Possible age-related hearing loss (presbycusis) and corresponding change in echolocation parameters in a stranded Indo-Pacific humpback dolphin. *The Journal of experimental biology*, 216(22), 4144-4153.
- Lindstedt, S. L., & Schaeffer, P. J. (2002). Use of allometry in predicting anatomical and physiological parameters of mammals. *Laboratory animals*, 36(1), 1-19.
- Madsen, P. T., Kerr, I., & Payne, R. (2004). Echolocation clicks of two free-ranging, oceanic delphinids with different food preferences: false killer whales *Pseudorca crassidens* and Risso's dolphins *Grampus griseus*. *Journal of Experimental Biology*, 207(11), 1811-1823.
- Maglio, D., Nightingale, C. H., & Nicolau, D. P. (2002). Extended interval aminoglycoside dosing: from concept to clinic. *International journal of antimicrobial agents*, 19(4), 341-348.
- Mann, D., Hill-Cook, M., Manire, C., Greenhow, D., Montie, E., Powell, J., Wells, R.,
 Bauer, G., Cunningham-Smith, P., Lingenfelser, R., DiGiovanni Jr., R., Stone, A.,
 Brodsky, M., Stevens, R., Kieffer, G. & Hoetjes, P. (2010). Hearing loss in stranded odontocete dolphins and whales. *PloS one*, *5*(11), e13824.
- Marik, P. E., Lipman, J., Kobilski, S., & Scribante, J. (1991). A prospective randomized study comparing once-versos twice-daily amikacin dosing in critically ill adult and pediatric patients. *Journal of Antimicrobial Chemotherapy*, 28(5), 753-764.
- Martín-Jiménez, T., & Riviere, J. E. (2001). Mixed effects modeling of the disposition of gentamicin across domestic animal species. *Journal of Veterinary Pharmacology* and Therapeutics, 24(5), 321-332
- Mathews, A., & Bailie, G. R. (1987). Clinical pharmacokinetics, toxicity and cost effectiveness analysis of aminoglycosides and aminoglycoside dosing services. *Journal of clinical pharmacy and therapeutics*, 12(5), 273-291.
- Matt, T., Ng, C. L., Lang, K., Sha, S. H., Akbergenov, R., Shcherbakov, D., Meyer, M., Duscha, S., Xie, J., Dubbaka, S. R., Perez-Fernandez, D., Vasella, A., Ramakrishnan, V., Schacht, J. & Böttger, E. C. (2012). Dissociation of

antibacterial activity and aminoglycoside ototoxicity in the 4-monosubstituted 2deoxystreptamine apramycin. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 109(27), 10984-10989.

- Matz, G. J., (1993) Aminoglycoside cochlear ototoxicity. Otolaryngologic Clinics of North America, 26(5), 705-712.
- Montie, E. W., Manire, C. A., & Mann, D. A. (2011). Live CT imaging of sound reception anatomy and hearing measurements in the pygmy killer whale, *Feresa attenuata*. *The Journal of Experimental Biology*, 214(6), 945-955.
- Morisaka, T., & Connor, R. C. (2007). Predation by killer whales (Orcinus orca) and the evolution of whistle loss and narrow-band high frequency clicks in odontocetes. *Journal of evolutionary biology*, 20(4), 1439-1458.
- Munckhof, W. J., Grayson, M. L., & Turnidge, J. D. (1996). A meta-analysis of studies on the safety and efficacy of aminoglycosides given either once daily or as divided doses. *Journal of Antimicrobial Chemotherapy*, 37(4), 645-663.
- Nachtigall, P. E., & Supin, A. Y. (2008). A false killer whale adjusts its hearing when it echolocates. *Journal of Experimental Biology*, 211(11), 1714-1718.
- Nicolau, D. P., Freeman, C. D., Belliveau, P. P., Nightingale, C. H., Ross, J. W., & Quintiliani, R. (1995). Experience with a once-daily aminoglycoside program administered to 2,184 adult patients. *Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy*, 39(3), 650-655.
- Obatomi, D. K., & Plummer, D. T. (1993). Influence of hydration states on the acute nephrotoxic effect of gentamicin in the rat. *Toxicology*, 80(2), 141-152.
- Pacifici, G. M. (2009). Clinical pharmacokinetics of aminoglycosides in the neonate: a review. *European journal of clinical pharmacology*, 65(4), 419-427.
- Pacini, A. F., P. E. Nachtigall, L. N. Kloepper, M. Linnenschmidt, A. Sogorb, and S. Matias. "Audiogram of a formerly stranded long-finned pilot whale (*Globicephala melas*) measured using auditory evoked potentials." *The Journal of Experimental Biology*, 213 (2010): 3138-43.
- Pagkalis, S., Mantadakis, E., Mavros, M. N., Ammari, C., & Falagas, M. E. (2011). Pharmacological considerations for the proper clinical use of aminoglycosides. *Drugs*, 71(17), 2277-2294.
- Papich, M. (2012). Selection of antibiotics for meticillin-resistant *Staphylococcus pseudintermedius*: time to revisit some old drugs?, *Veterinary Dermatology*, 23, 252-e64.

- Perrin, W. F., Wursig, B., & Thewissen, J. G. M. (Eds.). (2009). *Encyclopedia of marine mammals*. Academic Press.
- Pettigrew, A. G., Edwards, D. A., Henderson-Smart, D. J. (1988). Perinatal risk factors in preterm infants with moderate-to-profound hearing deficits. *Med J Aust.*, 148(4), 174-177.
- Popov, V., Supin, A. (2007) Analysis of auditory information in the brains of cetaceans. *Neuroscience and Behavioral Physiology*. 37(3), 285-91.
- Prins, J. M., Weverling, G. J., van Ketel, R. J., & Speelman, P. (1997). Circadian variations in serum levels and the renal toxicity of aminoglycosides in patients. *Clinical Pharmacology & Therapeutics*, 62(1), 106-111.
- Pynn, L. (2009). Researchers debate why fish-eating killer whales are snuffing porpoises. *Vancouver Sun.*
- Rake, J. S. (2010). The Mystery of Whale Strandings: A Cause and Effect Investigation. Capstone.
- Raz, R., Adawi, M., & Romano, S. (1995). Intravenous administration of gentamicin once daily versus thrice daily in adults. European Journal of Clinical Microbiology and Infectious Diseases, 14(2), 88-91.
- Rhomberg, L. R., & Lewandowski, T. A. (2006). Methods for identifying a default crossspecies scaling factor. *Human and Ecological Risk Assessment*, 12(6), 1094-1127.
- Ridgeway, S. H. (1972). Mammals of the sea: biology and medicine.
- Ridgway, S. H., & Carder, D. A. (1997). Hearing deficits measured in some *Tursiops* truncatus, and discovery of a deaf/mute dolphin. *The Journal of the Acoustical* Society of America, 101(1), 590-594.
- Ridgway, S. H., Carder, D. A., Kamolnick, T., Smith, R. R., Schlundt, C. E., & Elsberry, W. R. (2001). Hearing and whistling in the deep sea: depth influences whistle spectra but does not attenuate hearing by white whales (*Delphinapterus leucas*)(Odontoceti, Cetacea). *Journal of Experimental Biology*, 204(22), 3829-3841.
- Ridgway, S., & Venn-Watson, S. (2010). Effects of fresh and seawater ingestion on osmoregulation in Atlantic bottlenose dolphins (*Tursiops truncatus*). Journal of Comparative Physiology B, 180(4), 563-576.

- Rizzi, M. D., & Hirose, K. (2007). Aminoglycoside ototoxicity. Current opinion in otolaryngology & head and neck surgery, 15(5), 352-357.
- Robeck, T. R., & Dalton, L. M. (2002). Saksenaea vasiformis and Apophysomyces elegans zygomycotic infections in bottlenose dolphins (Tursiops truncatus), a killer whale (Orcinus orca), and Pacific white-sided dolphins (Lagenorhynchus obliquidens). Journal of Zoo and Wildlife Medicine, 33(4), 356-366.
- Roch, M. A., Soldevilla, M. S., Burtenshaw, J. C., Henderson, E. E., & Hildebrand, J. A. (2007). Gaussian mixture model classification of odontocetes in the Southern California Bight and the Gulf of California. *The Journal of the Acoustical Society* of America, 121(3), 1737-1748.
- Rybak, L. P. (1986). Drug ototoxicity. *Annual Review of Pharmacology and Toxicology*, 26(1), 79-99.
- Rybak, L. P., & Whitworth, C. A. (2005). Ototoxicity: therapeutic opportunities. *Drug discovery today*, 10(19), 1313-1321.
- Rybak, M. J., Abate, B. J., Kang, S. L., Ruffing, M. J., Lerner, S. A., & Drusano, G. L. (1999). Prospective evaluation of the effect of an aminoglycoside dosing regimen on rates of observed nephrotoxicity and ototoxicity. *Antimicrobial agents and chemotherapy*, 43(7), 1549-1555.
- Salt, A. N. (2005). Pharmacokinetics of drug entry into cochlear fluids. *The Volta Review*, 105(3), 277.
- Scaglione, F., & Paraboni, L. (2008). Pharmacokinetics/pharmacodynamics of antibacterials in the Intensive Care Unit: setting appropriate dosing regimens. *International journal of antimicrobial agents*, 32(4), 294-301.
- Schacht, J. (1993) Biochemical basis of aminoglycoside ototoxicity. *Otolaryngologic Clinics of North America*, 26(5), 845-856.
- Schacht, J., Talaska, A. E., & Rybak, L. P. (2012). Cisplatin and aminoglycoside antibiotics: hearing loss and its prevention. *The Anatomical Record*, 295(11), 1837-1850.
- Schaefer, A. M., Goldstein, J. D., Reif, J. S., Fair, P. A., & Bossart, G. D. (2009). Antibiotic-resistant organisms cultured from Atlantic bottlenose dolphins (*Tursiops truncatus*) inhabiting estuarine waters of Charleston, SC and Indian River Lagoon, FL. *EcoHealth*, 6(1), 33-41.
- Schlundt, C. E., Dear, R. L., Houser, D. S., Bowles, A. E., Reidarson, T. and Finneran, J. J. (2011). "Auditory evoked potentials in two short-finned pilot whales

(*Globicephala macrorhynchus*)." *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*. 129(2), 1111-16.

- Selimoglu, E. (2007). Aminoglycoside-induced ototoxicity. *Current pharmaceutical design*, 13(1), 119-126.
- Sha, S. H., Qiu, J. H., Schacht, J. (2006). "Aspirin to prevent gentamicin-induced hearing loss." *The New England Journal of Medicine*. 354(17), 1856-7.
- Sinswat, P., Wu, W. J., Sha, S. H., & Schacht, J. (2000). Protection from ototoxicity of intraperitoneal gentamicin in guinea pig. *Kidney international*,58(6), 2525-2532.
- Soulban, G., Smolensky, M. H., & Yonovitz, A. (1990). Gentamicin-Induced Chronotoxicity: Use of Body Temperature as a Orcadian Marker Rhythm. *Chronobiology international*, 7(5-6), 393-402.
- Southall, B. L., Bowles, A. E., Ellison, W. T., Finneran, J. J., Gentry, R. L., Greene Jr, C. R., Kastak, D., Ketten, D., Miller, J., Nachtigall, P., Richardson, W., Thomas, J., & Tyack, P. L. (2008). Marine mammal noise-exposure criteria: initial scientific recommendations. *Bioacoustics*, 17(1-3), 273-275.
- Steyger, P. S. (2005). Cellular Uptake of Aminoglycosides. *Volta Review*,105(3), 299-324.
- Szymanski, M. D., Bain, D. E., Kiehl, K., Pennington, S., Wong, S., & Henry, K. R. (1999). Killer whale (*Orcinus orca*) hearing: Auditory brainstem response and behavioral audiograms. *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*,106(2), 1134-1141.
- Takada, A., & Schacht, J. (1982). Calcium antagonism and reversibility of gentamicininduced loss of cochlear microphonics in the guinea pig. *Hearing research*, 8(2), 179-186.
- Tange, R. A., Dreschler, W. A., Prins, J. M., Buller, H. R., Kuijper, E. J., & Speelman, P. (1995). Ototoxicity and nephrotoxicity of gentamicin vs netilmicin in patients with serious infections. A randomized clinical trial. *Clinical Otolaryngology & Allied Sciences*, 20(2), 118-123.
- Tokgoz, B., Ucar, C., Kocyigit, I., Somdas, M., Unal, A., Vural, A., Sipahioglu, M., Oymak, O., & Utas, C. (2011). Protective effect of N-acetylcysteine from druginduced ototoxicity in uraemic patients with CAPD peritonitis. *Nephrology Dialysis Transplantation*,26(12), 4073-4078.

- Triginer, C., Izquierdo, I., Fernandez, R., Rello, J., Torrent, J., Benito, S., & Net, A. (1990). Gentamicin volume of distribution in critically ill septic patients.*Intensive care medicine*, 16(5), 303-306.
- Tulkens, P. M. (1991). Pharmacokinetic and toxicological evaluation of a once-daily regimen versus conventional schedules of netilmicin and amikacin. *Journal of antimicrobial chemotherapy*, 27(suppl C), 49-61.
- Turl, C. W., Penner, R. I., & Au, W. W. L. (1988). Masked Detection Thresholds for the Beluga and Bottlenose Dolphin. *Port and Ocean Engineering Under Arctic Conditions*, 89.
- Venn-Watson, S. K., Smith, C. R., Dold, C., & Ridgway, S. H. (2008). Use of a serumbased glomerular filtration rate prediction equation to assess renal function by age, sex, fasting, and health status in bottlenose dolphins (*Tursiops truncatus*). *Marine Mammal Science*, 24(1), 71-80.
- Venn-Watson, S. K., Townsend, F. I., Daniels, R. L., Sweeney, J. C., McBain, J. W., Klatsky, L. J., & Smith, C. R. (2010). Hypocitraturia in common bottlenose dolphins (*Tursiops truncatus*): assessing a potential risk factor for urate nephrolithiasis. *Comparative medicine*, 60(2), 149.
- Waguespack, J. R., & Ricci, A. J. (2005). Aminoglycoside ototoxicity: permeant drugs cause permanent hair cell loss. *The Journal of physiology*, 567(2), 359-360.
- Wells, R. S., Fauquier, D. A., Gulland, F., Townsend, F. I., & DiGiovanni, R. A. (2013). Evaluating postintervention survival of free-ranging odontocete cetaceans. *Marine Mammal Science*, 29(4), E463-E483.
- Whelton, A. (1985). Therapeutic initiatives for the avoidance of aminoglycoside toxicity. *The Journal of Clinical Pharmacology*, 25(2), 67-81.
- Wright, K. A. (2011). "Decreased ability to acquire food of a captive deaf dolphin (*Tursiops Truncatus*): Slower reaction times and lower success rates." *Studies by Undergraduate Researchers at Guelph.* 4(2) 63-70.
- Wu, W. J., Sha, S. H., McLaren, J. D., Kawamoto, K., Raphael, Y., & Schacht, J. (2001). Aminoglycoside ototoxicity in adult CBA, C57BL and BALB mice and the Sprague–Dawley rat. *Hearing research*, 158(1), 165-178.
- Xie, J., Talaska, A. E., & Schacht, J. (2011). New developments in aminoglycoside therapy and ototoxicity. *Hearing research*, 281(1), 28-37

- Yang, W.-C., Pang, V. F., Jeng, C.-R., Chou, L.-S., Chueh, L.-L. (2006). Morbillivirus infection in a pygmy sperm whale (*Kogia breviceps*) from Taiwanese waters. *Veterinary Microbiology*, 116, 69-76.
- Yonovitz, A., & Fisch, J. E. (1991). Circadian rhythm dependent kanamycin-induced hearing loss in rodents assessed by auditory brainstem responses. *Acta oto-laryngologica*, 111(6), 1006-1012.